

# **W&M ScholarWorks**

Dissertations, Theses, and Masters Projects

Theses, Dissertations, & Master Projects

1984

# An experimental study of the effects of goal interdependence on the anxiety levels and attitudes of prospective teachers towards visually impaired persons

Clarrissa D. Jackson Banks College of William & Mary - School of Education

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.wm.edu/etd



Part of the Teacher Education and Professional Development Commons

#### **Recommended Citation**

Banks, Clarrissa D. Jackson, "An experimental study of the effects of goal interdependence on the anxiety levels and attitudes of prospective teachers towards visually impaired persons" (1984). Dissertations, Theses, and Masters Projects. William & Mary. Paper 1539618440.

https://dx.doi.org/doi:10.25774/w4-s3b7-2h90

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Theses, Dissertations, & Master Projects at W&M ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Dissertations, Theses, and Masters Projects by an authorized administrator of W&M ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact scholarworks@wm.edu.

#### INFORMATION TO USERS

This reproduction was made from a copy of a document sent to us for microfilming. While the most advanced technology has been used to photograph and reproduce this document, the quality of the reproduction is heavily dependent upon the quality of the material submitted.

The following explanation of techniques is provided to help clarify markings or notations which may appear on this reproduction.

- 1. The sign or "target" for pages apparently lacking from the document photographed is "Missing Page(s)". If it was possible to obtain the missing page(s) or section, they are spliced into the film along with adjacent pages. This may have necessitated cutting through an image and duplicating adjacent pages to assure complete continuity.
- 2. When an image on the film is obliterated with a round black mark, it is an indication of either blurred copy because of movement during exposure, duplicate copy, or copyrighted materials that should not have been filmed. For blurred pages, a good image of the page can be found in the adjacent frame. If copyrighted materials were deleted, a target note will appear listing the pages in the adjacent frame.
- 3. When a map, drawing or chart, etc., is part of the material being photographed, a definite method of "sectioning" the material has been followed. It is customary to begin filming at the upper left hand corner of a large sheet and to continue from left to right in equal sections with small overlaps. If necessary, sectioning is continued again—beginning below the first row and continuing on until complete.
- 4. For illustrations that cannot be satisfactorily reproduced by xerographic means, photographic prints can be purchased at additional cost and inserted into your xerographic copy. These prints are available upon request from the Dissertations Customer Services Department.
- 5. Some pages in any document may have indistinct print. In all cases the best available copy has been filmed.



Banks, Clarissa D. Jackson

AN EXPERIMENTAL STUDY OF THE EFFECTS OF GOAL INTERDEPENDENCE ON THE ANXIETY LEVELS AND ATTITUDES OF PROSPECTIVE TEACHERS TOWARD VISUALLY IMPAIRED PERSONS

The College of William and Mary in Virginia

Ep.D. 1984

University
Microfilms
International 300 N. Zeeb Road, Ann Arbor, MI 48108

Copyright 1985
by
Banks, Clarissa D. Jackson
All Rights Reserved

# AN EXPERIMENTAL STUDY OF THE EFFECTS OF GOAL INTERDEPENDENCE ON THE ANXIETY LEVELS AND ATTITUDES OF PROSPECTIVE TEACHERS TOWARD VISUALLY IMPAIRED PERSONS

A Dissertation

Presented to

The Faculty of the School of Education

The College of William and Mary in Virginia

In Partial Fulfillment

Of the Requirements for the Degree

Doctor of Education

bу

Clarissa D. Jackson Banks
December, 1984

# AN EXPERIMENTAL STUDY OF THE EFFECTS OF GOAL INTERDEPENDENCE ON THE ANXIETY LEVELS AND ATTITUDES OF PROSPECTIVE TEACHERS TOWARD VISUALLY IMPAIRED PERSONS

BY

Clarrissa D. Jackson Banks

Approved December 1984

Ronald C. Wheeler, Ph.D.

James M. Yankovich, Ed.D.

Louis P. Messier, Ed.D. Chairman of Doctoral

Committee

© 1985

CLARISSA D. JACKSON BANKS

All Rights Reserved

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

DEDICATION	
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	
LIST OF TABLES	
CHAPTER I:	
INTRODUCTION	1
Statement of the Problem	1 9 23 24 25 25
CHAPTER II:	
REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE	27
Effects of Increased Contact	27 33
Social Interaction	38 44
CHAPTER III:	
METHODOLOGY	47
Population for Study	47 48 49 52 57 60 61 62
CHAPTER IV:	
RESULTS	64
Pre-Experimental Findings	64

Discomfort Reduction and Goal Interdependent	
Social Interactions	6B
Differences in Trait Anxiety Among Groups	70
Change in Attitudes - Attitudes Toward	
Disabled Persons Scale	72
	76
Other Findings	80
Summary	uv
CHAPTER V:	
SUMMARY, CONCLUSIONS AND IMPLICATIONS	82
Summary	82
Conclusions	87
Discussion	68
Implications for Teacher Education	92
	93
Recommendations for Further Study	7)
APPENDICES	95
BIBLIOGRAPHY	11
17.754	121
/ITA	121
NDCTD LCT	12

### DEDICATION

To my late husband, Lewis E. Banks who inspired me throughout the way.

#### **ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS**

My appreciation is expressed to all individuals who have helped me to complete the requirements for the Doctor of Education in Educational Administration with Special Education Emphasis at the College of William and Mary in Virginia.

A particular debt of gratitude is owed to my faculty advisor and the chairman of my doctoral committee, Dr. Louis P. Messier, and to the committee members, Dr. Ronald C. Wheeler and Dr. James M. Yankovich. As evaluators and resource persons they provided the direction and assistance during the research and writing of this dissertation.

Gratitude is also extended to the administrators and faculty of Hampton University (Hampton Institute) for their cooperation and encouragement, and, in particular to Dr. Mary T. Christian, Dean, School of Education, for her support throughout the project.

Thanks is also extended to the administrators and faculty of the Virginia School for the Deaf and Blind at Hampton, without whose cooperation and support this project could not have been completed.

Finally, thanks and appreciation are offered to my son, Jerold R. Banks and to my friend, Eugene W. Logan who encouraged me throughout my writing.

#### LIST OF TABLES

- Means and Standard Deviations For Pretest State Anxiety
  Levels By Subject Group As Measured By The State-Trait
  Anxiety Inventory
- Analysis of Variance For Pretest State Anxiety Levels Scores
   As Measured By The State-Trait Anxiety Inventory
- 3. Analysis of Variance For Attitudes Toward Disabled Persons

  Scale Pretest Scores By Groups
- 4. Means, Standard Deviation, t-Values and Mean Change For Pretest, Posttest Scores On The State-Anxiety Scale For The State-Trait Anxiety Inventory By Experimental Groups
- 5. Means and Standard Deviations of Posttest Trait Anxiety

  Levels By Subject Groups As Measured By The Trait-Anxiety

  Scale of The State-Trait Anxiety Inventory
- 6. Analysis of Variance For Posttest Trait Anxiety Level Scores As Measured By The Trait-Anxiety Scale of the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory
- Means and Standard Deviations For Pretest, Posttest Scores
  of Attitudes Toward Disabled Persons Scale By Groups
- 8. Analysis of Variance For Attitudes Toward Disabled Persons
  Posttest Scores By Groups
- Means and Standard Deviations of Posttest Semantic
   Differential Scores By Groups

#### CHAPTER I

#### INTRODUCTION

Attempts at implementing the mandates of P.L. 94-142 (The Education For All Handicapped Children Act of 1975) and the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, Section 504, over the past few years have magnified the fact that physically disabled persons encounter negative attitudes held by their non-physically disabled peers (Ayer, 1970; Kang & Mascodi, 1977; Keller, 1962; Kutner, 1971; Larsen, 1975; McDaniel, 1982; Rapier, Adelson, Carey & Croke, 1972; Taylor, 1982; Yuker, Block, & Younng, 1966). Teachers, on all levels, are found to hold negative attitudes also. Teachers have found themselves faced with the reality of integrating students with disabilities into educational programs designed for mondisabled students and many lack the proper attitudinal orientation to do so. A lack of skill or desire to educate students with disabilities according to the mandates of P.L. 94-142 often leads to a hindrance of the implementation process (Bensky, Shaw, Gouse, Bates, Dixon, & Beans, 1980; Larrivee, 1981; McDaniel, 1982).

#### Statement of the Problem

A central issue is how to aid teachers and others to develop positive and nonstareotypic attitudes toward physically disabled persons so that successful and educational integration can occur. The purpose

of this research was to determine if the attitudes of undergraduate prospective teachers at Hampton Institute toward visually impaired persons could be positively effected by cooperative game play and the structured interview as well as to ascertain if cooperative game play is a more effective method for attitude change. The effects of these two goal interdependent types of social interaction were measured independently to identify any relationships between them as effective methods for influencing change in the attitudes of prospective teachers toward the visually impaired.

#### Need for the Study

A positive attitude toward disabled persons represents a prime factor in social acceptance of them. Although there is some evidence (Taylor, 1982) of integration of the disabled in schools and communities of various states, other research (Keller, 1982; McDaniel, 1982) supports the view that negative attitudes toward the disabled are still quite extensive within the broader sector of the population.

Public attitudes toward disabled persons are generally less than positive (Ayer, 1970; Keller, 1982; Kutner, 1971; Larsen, 1975; McDaniel, 1982; Rapier, et al. 1972; Taylor, 1982; Yuker, Block, & Younng, 1966). Research revealed that difficulties encountered in interpersonal relations seemed to form the basis for the negative views which are held. For example, Rapier, et at (1972) and Dembo (1982) found that nondisabled persons regarded disabled individuals as being different and commonly considered this difference as undesirable. The person considered in this light is, therefore, seen as an improbable

friend, spouse, teacher, administrator, or the like, and is perceived
"as a lasser human being in general" (Dembo, 1982, p. 133). Rehabilitation workers are reported as having a universal concern over these findings (Large, 1982).

Moreover, a lack of opportunity to become personally acquainted with each other creates a barrier to positive relations. Keller (1982) stated, "The deep-rooted fear that 'this could happen to me' often causes the able-bodied to complicate the situation with a psychological defense mechanism of avoiding contact with anyone who is disabled" (p. l). Yet contact without the removal of psychological barriers will preclude the formation of a basis for a good relationship.

Negativism is expressed in other aspects of life. Ayer (1970) researched the employability of the handicapped and found that employers generally restrict their choice of hiring handicapped individuals mainly on the basis of the presence of a disability rather than on the specification of activities or responsibilities these persons would be unable to perform. Such a negative attitude persists notwithstanding the findings of Yuker, Block, & Young (1966) who found that an employee's attitudes toward himself and his disability as well as his level of motivation seemed to be more important determinants of performance on the job than the presence of a disability.

Ruffner (1984) pointed out a serious problem facing the disabled as they seek access to the acting profession. That there is competition among actors for jobs is well known. However, only a few disabled actors have been successful enough to secure roles in the film and television

industries. This is probably due to the conditioning imposed upon disabled persons by society causing them to become unobtrusive, passive, and noncompetitive (Ruffner, 1984).

The real estate industry has also witnessed the effects of passive negativism. The shortage of wheel chair accessible rentals and low-income housing for the disabled is more acute than housing for the nondisabled (Keller, 1982). Nevertheless with the exception of veteran funded housing the industry remains insensitive to the need (Keller, 1982).

Furthermore, realtors have yet to overcome psychological barriers in dealing with the disabled in the matters of housing conditions (Keller, 1982). They are still uncomfortable in face-to-face contact with someone who has lost a bodily function because of amputation, stroke, disease, injuries to the brain or spinsl cord, or hereditary factors. Once a basis for common understanding and tapport have been established, the uneasiness should disappear (Keller, 1982).

McDaniel (1982) found that generally negative attitudes of teachers toward disabled persons have had an impact on the progress of the mainstreaming process. Only if teachers possess positive attitudes toward the disabled will they be able to provide the most enhancing learning environment for the acceptance of the disabled by their nondisabled peers (Rapier, et al., 1972).

According to Gellman (1959), prejudice toward disabled individuals exists at all socioeconomic levels and in all geographic regions of the United States. Other researchers lend support to this view. Demo

(1982) explained comments on the presence of members of our society who devalue disabled persons by considering them as "socially less powerful or less valuable" and thereby resort to astrangement from them. Those who devaluate deny the disabled persons the power to decision making in community life and render it difficult for them to acquire the tools needed to improve their actions and living conditions (Dambo, 1982; Keller, 1982). Preferential hiring practices (supported by the recent proposed revision of Section 504, Norman and Taymans, 1982), interpersonal aversion and differential treatment of a pitying nature are by products of prejudiced, societal attitudes (Evans, 1976). Until persons with physical disabilities are accepted as individuals who, like all others, have differing skills, interests, personality traits, they will continue to bear the consequences of stereotypic attitudes and fear on the part of persons who control their life opportunities (Dembo, 1982; Keller, 1982).

The disabled have been segregated, stereotyped, subjected to prejudice, and made vulnerable to inequities in housing, employment, and education. The federal law, Education for All Handicapped Children Act of 1975 (P.L. 94-142) was passed in recognition of the special problems and needs of persons whose disabilities have frequently resulted in social discrimination and isolation from the mainstream of society.

The legislators envisioned the public school as the site where the process of social acceptance of disabled and handicapped persons would commence. However, a myriad of problems have been associated with the

process. The most obvious of these problems concerns the reluctance of many classroom teachers to accept disabled students into the regular classroom setting. General negative attitudes seem to be held toward disabled students (Bensky et al, 1980; Larrivee, 1981; McDaniel, 1982). The question of rationale is aptly raised.

McDaniel (1982) suggested lack of training could account for the negative attitudes which teachers may hold for disabled students. She conducted a study to determine change in negative attitudes toward disabled persons, as measured by the Attitudes Toward Disabled Persons Scale (ATDP) (Yuker, Block, & Campbell, 1960). The study provided information about the disabled to three groups of subjects, including vocations) teachers and teacher trainees. The experimental treatment consisted of vocational special needs workshops, graduate and undergraduate courses in vocational special needs, and the regular vocational education courses infused with information on the disabled. The findings of her study with vocational teachers and teacher trainees (N = 288) indicated that inservice workshops and undergraduate level vocational special needs courses were very effective in modifying attitudes of vocational teachers toward the disabled.

A study by Bensky et al (1981) found that the feeling of atress due to the lack of knowledge and skills required to teach disabled students contributed to the presence of negative attitudes on the part of teachers.

Furthermore, Carkhuff (1982) found that affective education has not been integrated into the experiences of teacher trainees. To face the

issues, teachers must have basic knowledge about disabled persons as well as positive attitudes toward them. Teacher preparation programs need to impart knowledge in affective education (Fuchigami, 1980; Lombardi, Meadowcroft, & Strasburger, 1982).

The passage of P.L. 94-142 has intensified the need to train prospective teachers for the acceptance of disabled students into the regular classroom (Bensky et al. 1980; Fuchigami, 1980; Larrivee, 1981; Lombardi et al. 1982; McDaniel, 1982). This law requires that all schools provide a free appropriate education for all children, regardless of the severity of their handicapping condition. The education should occur within the context of the regular classroom environment and with non-handicapped peers. Exceptions to this "occurs only when the nature or severity of the handicap is such that education in regular classes...cannot be achieved satisfactorily" (Education for All Handicapped Children Act of 1975). So through the mandates atemming from it, exceptional children are to be served appropriately by the public schools.

Another major feature is the requirement that each state incorporate within its annual educational plans a program of personnel development (National, Note 1). This program impacts on preservice training as
the State educational agency must provide training to all who are
engaged in the preparation for teaching all children including the
teaching of the handicapped.

Many educators and researchers agree that teacher attitudes play an important role in the whole process of teaching for they influence the teacher's performance of roles important to providing special services (Bensky, et al. 1980; Carkhuff, 1982; Fuchigami, 1980; Larrivee, 1981; Lombardi, et al. 1982; McDaniel, 1982) to children. Teachers must be able to appropriately respond to the specific needs of students in their academic, physical, and social development. A positive attitude is a potent variable in determining successful results of the teacher's effort.

In the education of handicapped children, the attitudes of teachers are extremely important (Bensky et al. 1980; Donaldson, 1980; Dunlop, Stoneman, & Cantrell, 1980; Fuchigami, 1980; Larrivee, 1981; McDaniel, 1982; Salends & Johns, 1983). Research (Donaldson, 1980; Fuchigami, 1980; Larrivee, 1981) has revealed that P.L. 94-142 requirements place the primary responsibility for mainstreaming handicapped or disabled students on the regular classroom teacher. The regular classroom teacher will be called on to meet new instructional and management challenges. The teacher's response to this obligation depends on his/her attitude or willingness to accept students with disabilities.

Acknowledging the importance of teacher attitude in implementing the mandates of the law, this research has practical implications for the identification of a technique for modifying attitudes toward disabled persons.

In contrast to early research which identified the existence of negativism toward the disabled, this study investigated the effects of two kinds of goal interdependent experiences in order to identify their effects on attitudinal modification and to provide guidelines for

developing strategies potentially useful in the affective education of prospective teachers.

Since this study was concerned with testing social conditions to influence attitude change, the research focused on theories relative to patterns of interaction which promoted interpersonal ettraction in relation to attitude formation and change. The following discussion provides an overview of the underlying theoretical constructs used.

Theoretical Rationale

Interactions between the nondisabled and the disabled are ladened with discomfort (Davis, 1961; Evans, 1976; Keller, 1982; Kleck, 1968, 1969; Kleck, Ono, & Hastorf, 1966, 1968, 1969; Large, 1982; Siller, 1967). This raises several questions: Why? What creates this interactive effect between the nondisabled and the disabled? Does the state of discomfort lie in the interactive relation itself?

An examination of related research suggests possible answers.

Siller (1967) examined the question of why negative reactions occur during periods of interaction and was able to delineate factors which he felt were responsible for creating this negative effect between the disabled and the nondisabled. Siller (1967) found that reactions are adverse because the disabled have "functional limitations" to which the nondisabled respond negatively for fear they may have to abstain from certain activities which cannot be shared by a disabled companion. He identified another category of negative responses which he labeled "aesthetic-sexual aversion" attributing negative attitudes in this instance to affective, "gut reactions." Attitudes of this nature arise

from reactions to body deformations or differences in certain types of disabilities (e.g. amputation, muscular dystrophy, etc.). A feeling of discomfort accompanies the "get reaction" because the person with the disability does not "look right," or is stypical of American ideals of beauty and sexual attractiveness.

Siller's (1967) studies also revealed that nondisabled persons experience discomfort caused by the "painful" experiences of the disabled. Fear that close relations with the disabled might lead to the placement of extra burdens on one's self, fear that others will degrade oneself because of having a disabled friend, fear that one's children may inherit the disability were other sources of negative reactions identified.

Above all, the major source of negative reactions appeared as "strain in social interaction." This source involves unessiness, inhibition, and the uncertainty experienced by the nondisabled in their social interaction with disabled persons. Generally, nondisabled persons become uncomfortable in their social interactions with disabled persons because they must deal with such issues as staring, curiosity, fear of hurting feelings, references to limited functions and words associated with disability, which lead to tension and discomfort (Siller, 1967). The universality of these reactions among the nondisabled produces negative feelings which prompt a reluctance to interact with the person who is disabled (Donaldson, 1980; Evans, 1976; Yuker et al, 1966).

The nondisabled's behavior toward disabled persons are obviously influenced by their opinions and feelings. The core of the problem may well lie in the concept of attitude. The following definition for attitude, "a learned and relatively enduring favorable or unfavorable disposition about an object or situation which leads a person toward some preferred response" (Rokeach, 1966, p. 132) was applied in this study. The implication is that if society's disposition toward the disabled can be made more favorable, then society's preferred responses will change.

This study was designed to observe a change technique which was expected to alter one's disposition (attitude) toward the disabled. Since the core problems of "discomfort" (Lewin, 1948; Siller, 1967) and "strain in social interaction" (Siller, 1967) create difficulties for the nondisabled during interpersonal relations with the disabled, a social psychological approach toward the development of a change strategy was taken in developing a theoretical base for this research.

The investigator's intention was to observe the effects of a change strategy combining knowledge of interpersonal relationships within an attitude change framework. The writings of Levin, Deutsch, Kelley and Thibaut, Siller, and Johnson and Johnson provided the background for the selected theoretical constructs.

Kurt Lewin (1948) pioneered in the field of attitude change toward the physically disabled by contributing concepts from his field theory and the psychology of the individual. The subsequent discussion will present this conceptualization.

First, Lewin (1935) dealt with the individual's state of tension as it related to his or her psychological need and environment. He stated that a system in a state of tension exists within a person whenever a psychological need or an intention exists. Tension is released when the need or intention is fulfilled. Tension has certain conceptual properties: (1) It is the state of a region that tries to change itself in such a way that it becomes equal to the state of the surrounding regions; and (2) it involves forces at the boundary of the region in tension.

Furthermore, Lewin (1948) referred to forces within the psychological environment (the field) which may affect the individual's states of tension and attitudes. Lewin's use of the terms, "positive valence" and "negative valence" refer to areas of the environment to which forces may be applied. A "positive valence is conceived of as an attraction operating within a given region of the field. The valent region has all forces (motives) pointing toward it. The negative valence represents an averagion operating within a given region of the field. The forces point away from a region of negative valence.

The construct "force" characterizes the direction and strength of the tendency to change at a given point of the life space. Change may occur either by a locomotion ( a change in position) of the person in his psychological environment, or by a change in the atructure of his perceived environment.

In particular, a tension may be related to a positive valence for activity regions in the psychological environment that are perceived as

tension reducing and a negative valence for the region in which the behaving self is at the moment. The existence of a region of positive valence (a goal region), however, depends, only on whether or not there are perceived possibilities for reducing the tension.

As stated earlier by Lewin (1938):

"...individual knows a goal region exists, but does not know its location...direction toward the goal is dominant and the leaving of the present region is only a means to that end" (p. 62).

The end relates to reducing the discomfort of tension.

When Lewin dealt with the dynamics of attitude change, he referred to his field theory for explications.

"...two kinds of forces acting on the individual's own wishes and hopes, and those socially 'induced' or applied to the individual from without by some other agent" (Lewig, 1948, p. 155).

Labels of "driving" and "restraining" were attached to the two types of forces. Driving and restraining forces exert pressure in opposing directions on behavior, attitudes, and opinions. Driving forces push toward change while restraining forces form barriers to change resulting in discomfort.

The researcher's task, in the Lewinian model, is to identify the forces driving toward and restraining change, since a reduction in restraining forces, or an increase in driving forces, can lead to

attitude change, a process which occurs in three stages: "unfreezing," "moving," and "refreezing" (Evans, 1976; Lewin, 1939).

Attitude modification thus necessitates an unbalancing or unfreezing of the present attitude by either reducing a restraining force or increasing a driving force. An increase in driving forces can overcome restraining barriers but a secondary effect of this manipulation is an increase in tension in the system. Lewin's (1935) theory of motivation postulates that a state of tension within an individual motivates movement toward accomplishing a desired goal. Also, from Lewin's (1935) field theory it may be deduced that it is a drive for goal accomplishment that motivates certain types of behavior; including those which diminish tension.

The foregoing notions motivated Dautsch's (1949) conceptualization of how the tension systems of different persons may be interrelated and thereby develop into one of three conceivable goal structures within a social situation. He described the three types of goal structures as; cooperative, competitive, and individualistic.

A cooperative social situation is one in which the goals of the separate individuals are so linked together that there is a positive correlation among their goal attainments. Under cooperative conditions, an individual can obtain his goal if and only if the other person with whom he is linked can obtain his goal (Deutsch, 1962).

A competitive social situation is one in which the goals of the separate persons are so linked that there is a negative correlation smong their goal attainments. An individual who is competitively

linked with another can attain his goal only to the extent that the other individual cannot reach goal attainment (Deutsch, 1962).

In an individualistic situation there is no correlation among the goal attainments of the participants (Deutsch, 1962). Under competitive circumstances, an individual may obtain his goal only if others with whom he is linked cannot obtain their goals (Deutsch, 1949b). Under individualistic conditions, the individual ignores the goal achievement efforts of other participants in the social situation (Deutsch, 1962; Johnson, 1973).

Deutsch's (1949) cooperation theory analyzes the psychological consequences of the cooperative relationship in three ways:

(1) substitutability - the actions of members in a cooperative relationship are interchangeable; if one member has engaged in a certain behavior, there is no need for others within the relationship to repeat the behavior; (2) positive cathexis - if the action of one member in a cooperative relationship move the individuals towards their goal, his actions (and he as a person) will be favorably evaluated by the others; and (3) inducibility - if actions of a person in a cooperative relationship move the others toward their goal, the others will be receptive to his attempts to induce them to engage in behavior which will facilitate his actions (Beutsch, 1962; Johnson, 1973).

Deutsch's analysis of consequences strongly suggests that cooperative social situations encourage positive interpersonal relationships, a postulate which was incorporated in this study. It also indicates interdependence between persons in locomotion toward their respective

goals (Kelley, 1979).

Previously, Lewin (1948) emphasized that "The essence of a group is not the similarity or dissimilarity of its members, but their interdependence" (p. 84). He thought of interdependence as a way of reconciling individual needs. From this notion, two of his students, Thibaut and Kelley (1959) conceptualized interdependence in social interaction: "the essence of any interpersonal relationship is interaction" (p. 10). They explained social interaction in terms of its "outcomes" in the nature of rewards received and the costs incurred by each participant in an interaction (p. 13). "How social interaction is influenced by the interdependence of the participants" (Deutsch & Krauss, 1965, p. 124) was noted as Thibaut's and Kelley's major contribution to interdependence theory.

Representing social interaction by a matrix, Thibaut and Kelley (1961) have indicated that each person in the relationship has the possibility of affecting the other's reward-cost positions and of influencing or controlling him. So we speak of their being interdependent.

The specificity of types of controls (fate control and behavior control) which one has over another's outcome, has given further insight into how interaction may be influenced (Thibaut & Kelley, 1961).

Patterns of "promotive" (cooperative) or "contrient" (competitive-like) (as termed by Deutsch, 1949) interdependence may be arranged as a result of power strategies which the group members may decide to use during periods of interaction. A person will use his power to affect the fate

or behavior of another person only with regard to the effects of this use upon his own outcomes.

The patterns of interdependency which characterize relationships also affect the kinds of agreements group members must achieve if their relationship is to be mutually rewarding.

As previously discussed, Siller (1967) had identified "strain in social interaction" as a core factor of discomfort involved in interpersonal relations between the disabled and the nondisabled. Incorporated within the Lewinian attitude change framework, "strain in social interaction" can be described as a force inhibiting the formation of positive attitudes on the part of nondisabled persons. Reduction in this force should lead to an unfreezing of any currently hald negative attitudes, with a consequent movement of these attitudes in a positive direction.

Furthermore, Lewin's conceptualization provides a basis for consideration of interdependence as a positive factor in social interaction.

Lewin (1938) postulated "the change of the difference in tension between any two systems would depend on the time interval and the degree of interdependence of the systems. With increased time, one would expect differences in tension between interdependent systems to decrease" (p. 40).

Associating this viewpoint with the attitude change process, Lewin (1948) was led to believe that interdependence could serve to remove berriers to change by acting upon negative attitudes during the "un-freezing" stage and "moving" them on to a more positive direction.

Theorizing further, Lewin (1948) believed group membership and consequent group commitment would create a degree of mutuality which would act in time, upon the individual to change behavior in the direction of the group's goal, thereby reducing the level of conflict and tension. In other words, the group to which the person belongs acquires a "positive valence" and exerts forces to keep the individual's behavior and attitudes in conformity with the goal to be obtained.

Theoretical implications of the work by Deutsch, Thibaut, and Kelley also support the assumption that strain and tension may be reduced through coordinated action toward the achievement of goals. So in line with the findings of earlier research, Johnson and Johnson theorized about the process (Johnson, Johnson, & Maruyana, 1983).

Johnson et al (1983) found the research conducted between 1930 and 1970 did little to identify the process through which cooperative experiences promoted interpersonal attraction given the considerable indications that cooperative interdependence played a key role in promoting positive relationships among "heterogeneous" individuals. In view of this circumstance, Johnson and Johnson organized a general theory about the process through which disabled and nondisabled individuals (heterogeneous) make social judgments during periods of interaction. It is described as follows:

- There are preinteraction negative attitude existing...
   between handicapped and nonhandicapped students.
- Depending on whether interaction takes place within a context of positive, negative, or no goal interdependence.

- a process of acceptance or rejection takes place.

  A cooperative, compared with a competitive or individualistic, context promotes greater interpersonal attractions among heterogeneous individuals.
- 3. The process of acceptance results from interaction within a context of positive goal interdependence, which leads to (a) promotive interaction and feelings of psychological acceptance and safety; (b) accurate perspective-taking; (c) differentiated, dynamic, realistic views of collaborators and oneself; (d) feelings of success; (e) positive cathexis toward collaborators and oneself; and (f) expectations of rewarding future interaction with collaborators, regardless of their heterogeneity.
- 4. The process of rejection results from interaction with a context of negative or no goal interdependence.

  Negative goal interdependence promotes oppositional interaction, and no goal interdependence results in no interaction with peers (Johnson et al., 1983, p. 8).

Faced with the need to validate this theoretical model which links social interdependence with interpersonal attraction among heterogeneous (handicapped and nonhandicapped) peers, Johnson et al (1983) conducted a meta-analysis of relevant research. The studies compared the relative effects of cooperative, competitive, and individualistic situations on interpersonal attraction between handicapped and nonhandicapped

individuals as well as on other diverse groups.

They employed three mathods: voting mathod, effect-size method.

and z-score method to analyze 98 studies conducted between 1944 and 1982
that yielded 251 findings.

In the voting method each study was read and all findings considered by the original authors to be significantly positive, significantly negative, or non-significant were counted. One of these categories was declared as the model category representing the best estimate of the direction of the true relation between independent and dependent variables.

The effect-size method provided the difference between the means of pairs of treatment conditions, yielding a standardized mean difference.

The effect- size for each finding of a study was treated as an observation and examined statistically in relation to characteristics of the study.

The z-acore method involved finding the appropriate probability level for the results of each study. This probability described the likelihood that the results of the studies were generated by chance.

The meta-analysis results validated the basic proposition of the social judgment process model indicating that cooperative experiences promote a stronger process of acceptance than do competitive and individualistic experiences (Johnson et al, 1983, p. 38).

In summary, Siller (1967) has provided some answers to the question of the origin of negative reactions during periods of interaction between nondisabled and disabled persons. They were consequential to

Lewin's (1948) thoughts on dynamics of change. The empirical findings of Deutsch (1949, 1962), Thibaut and Kalley (1959, 1978), and Johnson and Johnson (1972, 1982, 1983) have imparted information on etructures of successful interpersonal relationships.

Their concepts furnished the eclectical basis for the goal interdependent experiences in this study. The mediating variables of positive goal interdependence (cooperation) and discomfort reduction during interaction were incorporated and operationalized in this study. Structured interviews and cooperative game play were specified as independent variables associated with the mediating variables.

There is, in fact, some interrelationship between cooperative game play and the structured interview insofar as goal interdependence is concerned. Both activities were expected to provide participants with an opportunity to form differentiated and dynamic social judgment among themselves which may lead to interpersonal attraction or rejection. It was further expected that the cue to the end results would be in how the interaction was structured. There are ways of structuring interaction in pame play and the interview so that positive goal interdependence (cooperative) results or so that negative (competitive) or no goal interdependency (individualistic) could result between the disabled and the nondisabled (Johnson, et al., 1983). In defining goal interdependence as "mutual attitudinal influence" (Kelley, 1979, p. 13) to gain a desired end, it was particularly appropriate for me to specify certain aspects of this definition as exemplified in both modes of interaction.

The interview sessions were expected to lead to positive goal interdependence, given that the following conditions prevailed:

- Presentation of the visually impaired in a non-atereotypic manner.
- 2. Perception of equal status by participants during contact.
- Reduction of interpersonal tension and strain.
- 4. Promotion of interaction on a personal level (Duetsch, 1949; Donaldson, 1980; Evans, 1976; Johnson, et al, 1983; Johnson and Johnson, 1982; Lewin, 1948; Siller, 1967; Thibaut and Kelley, 1959).

The game play was structured to meet the same conditions as outlined for the structured interview. However, one key distinction between the modes of interaction was that goal interdependence in the game was so structured that goal attainment would be schieved only through an appropriate "behavior set" (Thibaut & Kelley, 1959, p. 11) directed toward the immediate goal. Thus, it was anticipated that each player would seek a "set" that would be mutually beneficial. There would be "mutual attitudinal influence" (Kelley, 1979, p. 13) which would constitute cooperation. The amount of cooperation that would be involved in the interview messions was equivocal.

Nonetheless, the critical relationship to hold constant is that social interaction between disabled and nondisabled persons which involves the condition of positive goal interdependence increases the probability of being more effective in changing attitudes positively than social interaction in the absence of positive goal interdependence (Johnson, et al. 1983).

### Definition of Terms

The following definitions are defined below in order to make explicit their meanings as used in this study:

- Attitude "a learned and relatively enduring favorable or unfavorable disposition about an object or situation which leads a person toward some preferred response" (Rokeach, 1966, p. 132).
- Interdependence dependence upon each other.
- Goal interdependence "mutual attitudinal influence" to gain desired end (Kelley, 1979, p. 13).
- 4. Acceptance favorable reception of each other during accial interaction.
- Discomfort reduction release of tension or strain when in contact with (blind or visually impaired) handicapped persons.
- Social interaction human action upon or influence of each other.
- Disabled persons persons who are blind or visually impaired.
- Game play a cooperative activity engaged in according to certain rules.
- Structured interview a face to face meeting of two
  persons to discuss a set of questions to be covered within
  a fixed sequence.
- 10. Interaction session a 20 minute period of time in which social interaction occurred between the mighted subjects

in the experimental groups and blind or visually impaired confederates.

## Assumptions

The following primary assumptions formed the basis of this research:

- 1. Prospective teachers hold attitudes toward disabled persons.
- Prospective teachers experience anxiety during initial periods of social interaction with visually impaired persons.
- Anxieties are effected by the amount and types of contacts the prospective teachers have had with visually impaired persons.
- Attitudes of prospective teachers can be measured.
- These attitudes may be open to change through social interactions involving goal interdependent experiences.

The following secondary assumptions were derived from the preceding theoretical rationals:

- 1. The attitude under investigation is maintained within a state of "equilibrium" and is characterized by the effects of "field forces" acting upon it.
- Attitude change is a manifestation of decrease in restraining forces during social interaction as result of goal interdependence.
- Attitude change will occur only as decreased discomfort during social interaction and mutual self-actualization

toward goal attainment occur.

- 4. Since positive attitudes toward visually impaired are contingent upon the presence of a positive force in social interaction, they are within the scope of positive goal interdependence between the visually impaired and prospective teachers.
- 5. The magnitude and direction of attitudinal change is a function of perceived interdependence.

## i.imitations

Limitations which should be considered in evaluating the results of this study include:

- Sample: The sample was limited to prospective teachers in one institution.
- 2. Setting: The goal interdependent experiences incorporated in this study were provided in one state residential school for the physically disabled. The specific characteristics of this setting would be exerted as an independent influence on the outcome of this research.
- 3. Long Term Treatment Effects: Long term treatment effects are not measured the first year. However, a post evaluation was made three weeks after the treatments were administered. Another evaluation is planned after a one year interval.

## Research Hypotheses

In light of the theoretical rationals presented, the following

## research hypotheses are offered:

- Prospective teachers will be more uncomfortable during the pre-contact period of initial cooperative game play and attractured interviews with visually impaired persons than during the post-contact period of initial cooperative game play and attractured interviews.
- Positive goal interdependent experiences will promote acceptance of visually impaired persons by prospective teachers.
- 3. Reduction of discomfort for prospective teachers during their social interactions with visually impaired persons is related to effecting positive attitudinal shifts.

Statistical hypotheses are presented in Chapter III. These hypotheses are operationally defined in relation to specific outcome measurements.

#### CHAPTER II

#### REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

The literature was reviewed to ascertain the effects of increased contact between the disabled and the nondisabled; to identify techniques employed for discomfort reduction in social interaction and to determine the effects of goal interdependence during social interaction.

# Effects of Increased Contact

The earliest attempt at the observation of the effects of increased contact was made by Granofsky (1956). Thinking social contact would likely change the attitudes of 104 nondisabled women toward disabled male veterans, he arranged for members of a women's auxiliary to be exposed to eight hours of interpersonal contact with disabled males in a Veteran's hospital.

Granofsky utilized a pre-posttest design and administered self-constructed projective tests, the Pictures Test, and a sentence completion test concerning attitudes. Initial attitudes were found to be negative and no significant change was produced by the experimental treatments.

Cole (1971) also explored the effect of increased contact upon the attitudes of sighted persons toward the blind. The contact variable

was manipulated by exposing six groups of three male and three female college students to one of three blind male accomplices during six weakly fifty-minute discussion groups on child psychology.

There were 36 experimental subjects and a control-no contact group in this pre-posttest designed study. There was no mention of the specific instrument used to assess attitudes. However a behavioral check was kept, using Bales Interaction Process Analysis to note changes in verbally-expressed attitudes. The California Personality Inventory was administered as a means of correlating personality traits with any positive and negative shifts in attitude.

Comparison of the experimental and control subjects' acores revealed few significant results between pre and posttest measurements. A further analysis of those subjects who reported having had prior contact with blind persons revealed a significant positive change in attitude. These results were attributed to Cole's programmed contact manipulation because the CPI correlations of the subjects who evidenced a shift revealed no significant relation between personality type and attitude change.

Cole (1971) concluded that "persons who have contacted blind persons before tend not to display any great shifts in their attitudes as a function of contact unless the contact is in some way unusual or fits into existing attitudinal pattern" (p. 6893-B).

Bealing with 62 newly graduated rehabilitation counselors, Cobun (1972) studied the effects of their increased contact with disabled clients. They were enrolled in a six week Counselor Induction

Training Program at the Woodrow Wilson Vocational Rehabilitation Center in Fisherville, Virginia. This program emphasized three types of training: 1, social interaction with disabled clients, 2, classroom presentations, and 3, laboratory experiences.

Using a pre- post-test design, Cobun compared scores on the 20 dimensions of the Disability Factors Scales (DFS- A. B. and C. of Siller's) before and after training. The independent variable consisted of the actual induction training program.

Significant changes occurred for one of the seven dimensions of attitude toward blindness, and for five of the six dimensions of attitude toward cosmetic conditions. These changes were in a negative direction.

According to Cobun (1972), the counselors became afraid of saying or doing the wrong thing when in contact with a disabled client and developed an overall desire for sagregation from the disabled, specifically those with blindness or cosmetic conditions.

Four pilot projects were undertaken, one which dealt with the introduction of handicapped persons into Junior Companies in Nashville, Tennessee as a means of developing and modifying attitudes on the part of program directors and co-workers. Sixteen participants, five from the Tennessee School for the Blind, seven from the State Correctional Center, and four from Cutlook Nashville, Inc. (Two of whom were in wheelchairs) had an opportunity to work with nonhandicapped Junior Achievers who simultaneously received an opportunity to observe the contributions of handicapped youth to the business program. Wellston,

Blanton, Robinson, and Polichink (1972) felt that this increased contact and interaction would help the nonhandicapped to form a more realistic attitude toward the handicapped.

Four students majoring in special education at George Peabody served to coordinate data collection and to counsel advisors. Recorded interviews with achievers and advisors served to determine the attitude of the persons involved in Junior Achievement. Observations of the interaction between the handicapped and the nonhandicapped in "on task" and "off task" settings also served as data sources.

Wallston (et al (1972) found that the achievers showed less positive attitudes toward persons with disabilities on the Spatial Paralogic Attitude Inventory in posttesting the Junior Achievement experiences. In many cases, there was no change in attitude. However, where participants chose not to volunteer interaction with the handicapped, attitudes became more negative.

Rice (1980) assessed whether increased interaction with the physically handicapped increased positive attitudes toward them. His investigation of possible differences in the attitudes of Populations A and B cantered around seven hypotheses. The following variables were involved: in-class experiences, out-of-class experience, general college experiences, and overall attitudes toward the physically handicapped students on two college campuses. Six hundred and thirty-six able-bodied college students, 314 from a college where there were many physically handicapped students enrolled, labeled Population A, and 322 students from a college where fewer physically handicapped

students were enrolled, labeled Population B, comprised the sample which completed a 57-item questionnaire.

The results suggested that there was a difference in attitudes between the two populations. However, with the exception of attitudes regarding general coilege experience, Population A was significantly less positive in their attitudes toward the physically handicapped than was Population B for each of the hypotheses. It was implied that the competitive academic setting was an influencing factor in the results.

Although Yuker et al (1966) had found that the amount and type of contact with the disabled are positively related, the results of the cited studies were inconsistent. The discrepancies in these results and in those of Yuker et al (1966) may be due in part to inadequate control of the type of contact. They (1966) modified the increased contact theory by reporting that only equal-status social and professional contacts will increase positive attitudes and diminish prejudice toward the disabled.

Anthony (1969) found positive changes in attitudes following exposure of new camp counselors to nine weeks of contact with disabled children. On the other hand, some researchers utilized increased contact which resulted in positive attitudinal shifts. Following through on Yukar's notion about the type of contact with the disabled, Anthony (1969) proceeded to provide close, personal, and social contact involving equal status between the disabled and the nondisabled.

Forty-two nondisabled summer camp staff members (16 of whom had previous experience) interacted with disabled staff members and children

throughout the summer session.

Manipulations involved practical experiences in the methods of integrating disabled and nondisabled children at the camp. Anthony perceived contact between the disabled and the nondisabled camp staff members as being of equal-status proportions since the subjects were approximately equal in educational and vocational status.

Using the Attitude Toward Disabled Persons Scale to measure the dependent variable, posttesting results showed a significant increase in positive attitudes of the new staff members while the experienced staff did not evidence such a change.

Later, Rapier, Adelson, Carey, and Croke (1972) pre and post assessed the attitudes of nonhandicapped elementary school children after a year of integrated school experiences in the classroom, on the playground, in the suditorium with 25 orthopedically handicapped children.

A group administered rating scale loosely based on the semantic differential technique was developed by the authors to determine attitudinal shifts about some needs and characteristics of the orthopedically handicapped children. The scale was administered to children in grades 3, 4, and 5 by the classroom teachers in June, 1969. It was readministered during May, 1970 to the same children who were then in grades 4, 5, and 6.

Using the chi square test to analyze the item responses, Rapier et al found significance at the p < .05 level that nonhandicapped children perceived the handicapped children less weak and in need of less

attention as originally thought. Before integration, 34 percent of the nonhandicapped children thought orthopedically handicapped children needed lots of help, but after integration only 20 percent continued to maintain that attitude. Contact of an equal status nature was based on child-child interactions in this study. It appears that some factor included in the above strategies were not a part of the studies cited earlier. Efforts to control the type of contact between the nondisabled and the disabled appeared in only two of the seven studies reviewed. The factor of equal status between the disabled and the nondisabled emerged as a type of contact situation that may effectuate positive attitudinal shifts.

One reason for the failures among the studies reviewed was the tendency to ignore the structure of contact or interaction between disabled and nondisabled persons. Researchers assumed increased contact per se as the major factor to help form positive attitudes toward the disabled. Yet, in the successful studies it appears as though the positive attitudinal shifts were associated with equal status relationships between the disabled and the nondisabled.

# Techniques for Discomfort Reduction

Other studies have found positive changes in attitudes following the use of certain techniques for discomfort reduction during interactions with the disabled. For example, Lazar, Gensley, and Orpet (1971) invited physically disabled adults to a special summer workshop held on a college campus on a weekly basis to lecture to gifted children about their work. Use of the technique, "esactioned staring"

at the guest lecturers, helped to reduce discomfort initially experienced by the children. Although the medium of "sanctioned staring" was not specifically defined in the methodology of the study, staring was inobtrusively permitted as a function of the presentation of the disabled persons to speak before the group.

Comments one girl made, "When I heard deaf paople were coming, I was scared, but I am not any more. They are real people" (Lazer et al., 1971, p. 601), were indicative of reduced anxiety experienced by the children after they had seen the disabled lecturers.

Of the scale before and after a four-week instructional program dealing with disability. The program was administered by the students' teacher to 23 subjects who comprised the experimental group. The control group (N = 21) and their teacher had no discussions on the handicapped or interactions with them.

The independent variable, manipulation, consisted of discussions of various disabilities and exposure to persons with a variety of disabilities. The experiences were structured within a classroom learning framework.

The results of this research showed a significant gain between manipulation and pretesting, we manipulation, at posttesting. The control group evidenced a decrease in ATDP scoring.

It appears that "sanctioned starting" incorporated with the special instructional program used by the experimental group had some influence in changing the attitudes of these subjects toward physically disabled

individuals.

Unlike lazar et al (1971), Langer, Fiske, Taylor, and Chanowitz (1976) using the same technique, defined the specific medium for employing "sanctioned staring" in their studies. In three experiments, manipulations involved staring at photographs as well as staring through a one way mirror.

They conducted three experiments in order to assess the validity of the novel-stimulus hypothesis as an explanation for why people who are physically different (i.e., novel) are avoided. The hypothesis states that avoidance is mediated by conflict over a desire to stare at novel stimuli and a desire to held to a norm against staring at another person.

In the first two experiments, the subjects viewed photographs of handicapped or pregnant and physically normal people under conditions where staring was sanctioned or not. The subject population, comprised of 15 males and 15 females, were observed for the amount of time the subject spent staring at each of the photos exhibited in the Dining Commons of the Graduate Center of the City University of New York. Three stop-watches encased in a small box were employed so that the total looking time per picture could be obtained. It was found that staring increased with novelty when staring was unobserved (sanctioned); however, the reverse was obtained when an observer was present.

In their third experiment, thirty-six females and thirty-six male Harvard summer school students interacted with a female confederate who was either pregnant, crippled, or physically normal. Prior to this

encounter, half of the subjects in each of the three groups were permitted to observe the partner through a one way mirror. The remaining subjects were not given this prior exposure. After this pariod of time, all subjects were to engage in conversation with this person. This conversation was structured around the partner's biographical data and information about interest in hobbies and sports which were recorded on the subject's information sheet.

The measure of avoidance used was the distance subjects chose to sit from the confederate. The major dependent measure of discomfort was interpersonal distance. Subjects distanced themselves most from the crippled confederate, and least from the physically normal confederate. Conversely, the mean distance for the crippled, pregnant, and normal confederate were virtually the same when the subjects were permitted to view the confederate prior to interacting with her.

The interpersonal attraction questionnaire was administered to determine whether avoidance was function of the conflict over whether or not to stare or of negative attitudes towards the stigmatized. The confederate's condition did not affect reported judgments of attraction and liking (p. 10) although it did affect overt behavior toward the confederate.

The results of the Langer et al study (1976) were consistent with the hypothesis that having prior exposure to a physically different person before meeting him/her eliminates much of the discomfort usually manifested in interactions with such persons.

A different technique employed by Evans (1976), was described as the use of disabled persons to reduce the restraining force of discomfort on the part of nondisabled individuals by discussing their feelings about their disability and the curiosity of others and also by providing some guidelines for interacting during interview sessions.

Similar to Langer et al (1976), he presented a controlled structured experience with the disabled. Evans attempted to structure interpersonal situations between the disabled and the nondisabled through the use of interviews. The content of the interaction between each subject and the "confederate" with whom an interview was to be held was controlled by having the participants adhere to a series of topics, which included hometown, major in college, family, and the like.

Evans utilized 60 university general psychology students divided into 20 experimental and 40 control subjects (ten males and ten females in each of three groups). Employing a pre-post test design, the experimental manipulations required the participants to take part in three sessions. The initial sessions consisted of group pre-testing on the Attitude Toward Disabled Persons scale, the Disability Factors Scale-Blindness (BFS-B) (Siller et al, 1967), an amount of contact scale, and the semantic differential rating for type of contact. During the accord session, the experimental session, the subjects were asked to complete the State Anxiety Inventory (Spielbarger and Gorsuch, 1966). In the third session of the study, the subjects were administered the DFS-B, ATDP, and the Trait Anxiety Scales.

The experimental manipulation consisted of three statements made by

the disabled confederate. The first statement invited questions about blindness, with an explanation that the confederate did not mind such inquiries. The second statement dealt with certain social advantages of being blind. The third dealt with the blind confederate's acceptance of words such as "look", "watch," or "see," as part of everyday language and not as offensive.

Subjects in group I participated in the interview session. Interactions between participants and confederates in groups II and III remained factual and did not deal with the topic of disability at all.

The results of the study supported the hypothesis that the structuring of social interactions by a disabled person will lead to the formation of positive attitudes on the part of the nondisabled social participants.

Evans (1976) as well as others found that the contact variable alone will not significantly affect attitudes.

The reviewed studies confirmed the used for further consideration of techniques to alleviate tension and strain between disabled and nondisabled social participants.

### Effects of Goal Interdependence in Social Interaction

Several studies validate the consideration of goal interdependence as a "positive valence" for the reduction of tension in social interactions. Research suggests repeatedly that cooperative relationships are the most basic forms of goal interdependence among humans.

Wheeler and Ryan (1973) investigated the effects of a cooperative classroom environment on the attitudes of high-and-low-anxious types of

elementary school children who were engaged in certain social studies inquiry activities. With a pre-posttest design, they exposed cooperative and competitive groups to the content of a unit on "adaptation," Cooperative subjects were randomly assigned to subgroups to either five or six members a piece. Each subgroup "cooperatively" worked together to complete various inquiry-type activities in a workbook. Competitive subjects worked on the asme inquiry workbooks, but individually, rather than in subgroups. The findings indicated that the group which worked within the cooperative interpersonal context developed more positive attitudes toward activities than those who worked in the competitive context. Although the focus of this study was on attitudes toward the curriculum, an implication can be drawn from the results to relate to conditions for the formation of attitudes toward individuals.

Ballard et al (1977) found that interdependence among group members may have increased their acceptance of each other. They experimentally manipulated thirty-seven mainstreamed educable mentally retarded (EMR) children in grades 3, 4, and 5 for the purpose of improving their social status among their nonretarded classmates. Each experimental EMR student worked in a small cooperative group with 4 to 6 nonretarded classmates on highly structured manipulative tasks using multimedia materials.

Treatment procedures within the groups were designed to maximize the extent of cooperative and constructive interchange among students.

Planning and production of a slide show or a skit were the

responsibilities of experimental groups. Success of the project was based on the interdependence of the group members.

Children in the control classes participated in their usual class-room activities during the 11-week treatment period. The pre-posttest design of this study employed "acceptance" and "rejection" as dependent variables. Analysis of covariance on posttest sociometric acores given by the total class indicated that acceptance of experimental subjects was significantly higher than that of control subjects following treatment, F(1, 30) = 5.7,  $p \neq .05$ .

This study did not attempt to identify specific components of the treatment that may have resulted in improved acceptance of retarded children; it is possible that either the cooperative nature of the activity groups, or the use of a minimally academic task, or the high degree of structure, or the length of the treatment period produced the desired results.

Rynders, Johnson and Johnson, and Schmidt (1980) studied the affects of cooperative goal structuring on interpersonal interaction and attraction between nonhandicapped and Down Syndroma junior high school students who participated in eight weekly sessions on recreational bowling for one hour per week. The 12 severally handicapped students were able to understand the basic instructions given in the study and to communicate verbally. The eighteen nonhandicapped students were selected on the basis of having had little previous bowling experience and as being interested in learning how to increase their bowling experience. All individuals, handicapped and nonhandicapped combined.

were assigned randomly to three conditions of goal structuring - competitive, individualistic and cooperative. In the cooperative condition students were instructed each week to maximize their group bowling score to meet a set criterion. The competitive and individualistic groups tried to maximize their own scores relative to a set criterion.

The findings of the study indicated that the entire positive interaction network increased substantially. However, the students in the cooperative condition were more personally accepting of the Down Syndrome students than were students in the other two conditions.

Cooper, Johnson, Johnson, and Wilderson (1980), studied the effects of cooperative, competitive, and individualistic experiences on cross-ethnic, cross-sex, and cross-ability interpersonal attraction. They studied 60 seventh grade, lower-class and working-class students from an inner-city junior high school during their English, geography, and science classes. Experimental activities were conducted three hours a day for 15 instructional days. The subjects (1 male, 1 female, 1 black, 1 white, 1 low ability, 1 high ability) were randomly assigned to three experimental conditions. In the cooperative condition, they were instructed to work as a group to complete a group assignment. All members were to give their suggestions and ideas. The teacher would praise and reward the group as a whole. Those assigned to the competitive group were told to compete to be the best in the cluster. The teacher praised the students with the highest scores. The individualistic students were told to work on their own and to avoid

contact with others. Each was proised individually by the teacher. The results indicated when students who were initially prejudiced against one another were present in the sam situation, cooperative experiences promoted more interpersonal attraction than did competitive or individualistic experiences.

Rogers, Miller, and Hennigan (1981), examined the influence of cooperative games on cross-racial accial acceptance among male and female elementary school children. Following 10 weeks of observations of social interactions, Rogers et al (1981) noted that boys' playground activities force cross-racial interaction because of their interdependency nature, whereas those of the girls do not encourage cross-racial cooperation.

Observers (one black female, one white male, one oriental male) collected data on interactions two weeks before, during the intervention on days when the games were not in progress, and for 4 weeks after the intervention of cooperative game play among the girls for four days.

Comparisons between the observations collected two weeks prior to the intervention and those concurrent with it showed that games had an immediate and positive effect on the girls' cross-racial interactions.

The design of the study permitted only tentative conclusions about the effectiveness of the games as the lack of an elternative treatment control group in the study does not preclude the consideration of a Hawthorne effect in the treatment group. Also, the fact that the observers knew about the intervention may have produced expectancy effects.

Nevertheless, the study does give credence to the possibilities of structuring goal interdependence around non-academic activities. It also supports the findings of Aloia, Beaver, and Pettus (1978) who suggested that initial interaction between aducable mentally retarded students and their non-retarded peers can be facilitated through cooperative game-play, "thereby increasing the opportunity for further social interaction and eventual social acceptance" (p. 578).

There is some behavioral evidence that the promotion of more positive relationships between handicapped and nonhandicapped persons as a result of structuring goal interdependence around classroom academic activities may be generalized to free-time situations (Johnson & Johnson, 1982, 1983). In one study they observed the nature of interaction between the 51 handicapped and the nonhandicapped fourth-grade students during daily 10 minutes of free time. It was noted that the students in the cooperative learning condition, compared with those in the compatitive condition, sought out each other's company during free time and perceived more giving of cross-handicap help, indicating that they knew each other better and were friends.

The observation measure used was designed to provide an index of the proximity of a handicapped student to other students in the condition. To be classified as an interaction, the target student's peers had to be in a two-mater radius of the student, and the target student had to be in conversation or involved in the same activity with the other student.

Using a list, students were rotated as many times as possible

during the free-time period. The observer agreement was 93 percent as determined by the Harris and Lahey method.

The second study (Johnson & Johnson, 1983) was nearly a replication of the 1982 study in design and procedures. The independent variables consisted of three conditions: cooperative, competitive, and individualistic, compared with two conditions (cooperative and competitive) in the former study. The dependent variables were cross-handicap interaction during instruction, proximity during free-time, perspective-taking ability, and five attitude scales.

The instrumentation was different in this study, except the cooperative and individualistic learning scale which was also used in 1982.

The results of the study corroborate the previous research on the impact of cooperative learning experiences to promote interpersonal attraction among heterogeneous peers and to develop relationship strong enough for them to interact socially during free-time situations.

Generalizability of these results are related to the age of the students studied, the curriculum materials used, the length of the study, and specific application of the variables in this case.

#### Summary

The reviewed studies may be categorized as those reporting the effects of increased contact between the disabled and the nondisabled, techniques employed for discomfort reduction in social interaction and the effects of goal interdependence during social interaction.

In summary, the results of the cited studies reporting effects of

increased contact were inconsistent. Of the seven studies reviewed, two produced negative results, three found positive attitude change, while two effected no change at all.

Yuker (1966) found that the amount and type of contact with the disabled are positively related to attitudes. Considering Yuker's notion about the type of contact, Anthony (1960) and Rapisr et al (1972) controlled for the type of contact between the disabled and the nondisabled on the basis of equal status. They affected positive results.

Studies reporting techniques for the reduction of discomfort employed these methods: (1) controlled structured experiences, (2) "sanctioned staring," (3) non-stereotypic presentations of the disabled and (4) goal interdependence.

The eight studies reviewed for the effects of structured goal interdependence in social interaction supports the use of this technique for discomfort reduction leading to the possible formation of positive attitudes toward the disabled. Four of the studies structured interactions around academically related activities while four involved non-academic interactions, all produced successful results.

Cross-interactions mainly involved persons with such handicapping conditions as mental retardation, high anxiety states, and low socioeconomic status. Only one study concerned cross-interaction with the blind. No controlled study was found pertaining to prospective teachers in cross-interaction experiences with the blind or the visually impaired handicapped individuals.

The present study extends the research indicating the effects of structured goal interdependence on the attitudes of condisabled persons toward persons with physical disabilities.

#### CHAPTER III

#### METRODOLOGY

## Population for Study

The population consisted of all undergraduate education majors in the School of Education at Hampton Institute. They were regular education majors, (elementary and secondary levels, physical education) and special education majors.

A list of enrolled students was secured from the School of Education records. Class levels of the students involved were junior and senior.

Demographic data were secured from the files as well as from a distributed questionnairs. Of the 45 education majors involved in the study, 8 were males and 37 were females. There were 26 juniors and 19 seniors. The students' mean chronological age was 20.6 years and ranged from 19 years to 29 years. The group consisted of predominantly non-white students. Data were not available on the specific socioeconomic status of the study population.

# Selection of the Sample

A letter of consent was sent to the students requesting their participation in this research (See Appendix A). They were informed that they were being asked to participate in order to improve the teacher education curriculum at Hampton Institute. They were not

informed that the specific area of research was based on attitude change toward disabled persons.

A random sample of consenters for participation was drawn using a random number table (Kerlinger, 1973). The sample was comprised of persons who had experienced a variety of amounts and types of previous contacts with physically disabled persons. Given these conditions, they were randomly assigned to experimental and control groups on the basis of the relationship (above or below) of their individual score to the group mean score on the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI) (Spielberger, Gorsuch, and Lushene, 1970) which was administered during the pretest session. This action was taken to equalize and control groups for variances of amounts and types of contacts impacting upon anxiety levels as result of previous experiences. Three groups of 15 students each participated.

The 45 students were assured that the information collected would be used for research purposes only and that they would be expected to remain with the study throughout its term. They were also assured of the maintenancy of anonymity. (See consent form Appendix A).

Design

This experimental study followed the format of the Pretest-Posttest Control Group design. The equivalent groups were achieved by randomization. Pretest and posttest measures were administered to all groups. Two experimental treatments were given and a control group was maintained throughout the study.

The design is delineated as follows:

R O X O R O O

# Description of Treatments

After the pretesting session, 45 subjects were contacted to meet in the second session. During this session, the need for improvement in teacher education curriculum was discussed as the basis for the research and arrangements were made for the subsequent sessions of the study.

Three treatment groups of 15 each were designated: Groups I and II, experimental groups and Group III, control group.

Experimental Group I (15) played the electronic game, "Simon Says" as partners with visually impaired persons for 20 minutes during four sessions. Simon makes an ever-increasing sequence of flashing lights and sounds which have to be repeated by the players within a certain time period. If a player fails to repeat a sequence exactly or if more than 5 seconds are required to repeat a signal, Simon responds with a "RAZZ" sound to indicate the player has lost and the particular sequence of signal is ended. When players repeat the number of sequences for skill levels 1, 2, 3, or 4, Simon will selute you with six short signals to indicate that the player has won over him. This made it possible for players to team up against Simon.

A dyad of a sighted subject and a visually impaired confederate collaborated to beat Simon and another dyad of the same composition.

This arrangement resulted in the formation of a goal structured context of cooperation with intergroup competition. Intergroup competition came

into play when two dyads attempted to reach the correct repetition of 31 signals first (level 4). Scoring was recorded on the basis of the number of times each dyad best Simon as well as the other team. (See Appendix B).

Experimental Group II (15) was involved in four 20 minute structured interview sessions with visually impaired persons. Each subject was interviewed in a one-to-one correspondence by a visually impaired person who presented himself/herself in a non-stereotypic manner. In other words, the interviewer showed no averseness to discuss his/her feelings regarding visual impairment and openly spoke about the curiosities and embarrassment of others pertaining to this disability.

The structure of the experimental manipulation is described as follows. After introductions of the interview participants, a discussion was initiated with such questions as:

- 1. What happened to you over the weekend? or What happened to you yesterday? Would you like to tell me about it?
- 2. Where are you from?

After these questions were answered, the following statements were injected periodically within the context of the interaction which occurred in response to the subsequent questions of the interview:

1. "By the way, feel free to ask me anything you like about my visual impairment. A lot of people are curious because they have never known a blind or a visually impaired person. Often they are afraid they'll hurt my feelings or something. I really don't mind talking about my impairment.

- 2. "Sometimes my impairment can be sort of an inconvenience. On the other hand, I think because of it, I have met some very nice, interesting people that I wouldn't have met otherwise."
- 3. "A funny thing about a lot of people is they avoid using words like, "Look," or "Watch," or "See," around me. Or sometimes if they say something like "Did you see that show on TV" or "See you later," they get embarrassed that they said the wrong thing. That doesn't bother me."

The interviews were structured around these questions which were covered in the four sessions:

- 1. What is your family like?
- Do you miss them while you are in school?
- Whem do you miss most of all?
- 4. What was your elementary or high school like?
- 5. Describe your living quarters at Hampton Institute.
- 6. Are you and your roommate friends?
- How would you like to be my friend?
- 8. Why would you like me to be your friend?
- 9. What kinds of activities do you engage in at Hampton Institute?
- 10. What are your classes like at Hampton Institute?
- 11. Do you have any plans for the summer? What are they?

As observed, these questions elicited a variety of responses from the experimental subjects which increased the interaction from session

#### to session.

The interviewers were instructed to ask only a portion of the questions during any particular session. So each subsequent interview session proceeded with the sequence of a portion of the unasked items.

Other questions and comments were given to fill in the session time.

Control Group III (15) had no contact with the visually impaired students at this state residential school for the deaf and the blind.

The teachers at the state school monitored the experimental conditions. They were prepared for this activity during several meetings when detailed instructions were given on the procedures.

Posttesting occurred in two sessions. A week after the experimental manipulations, all groups of prospective teachers in the study were tested. Two weeks later, the experimental groups, a control group and the visually impaired students were tested. An explanation will be offered in the next section.

## Instruments

Major test instruments employed in this study were the Attitude
Toward Disabled Persons Scale (ATDP) (Yuker et al., 1966), (Forms A and
B) and the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI) (Spielberger, Gorsuch,
and Lushene, 1970), Forms X-1 and X-2. Other instruments used in
conjunction with them were semantic differential scales, a 10 point
amount of contact scale, Rotter's (1966) locus of control scale and the
Crowne-Marlow (1960) Social Desirability Scale.

The ATDP, a 30-item Likert-type scale groups persons with all forms of disabilities into the single attitude target--physically disabled

(See Appendix C). The scale items include: (a) assessments of the smount of special treatment the participant feels that disabled persons require; and (b) evaluations of the degree to which the informant sees a disabled person's adjustment to be different from that of nondisabled people. An overall score is obtained, which is then interpreted along a continuum of accepting-rejecting attitudes toward the disabled. Scores may range from 0 to 180. Scores over 90 indicate acceptance while those below 90 are relative to rejection according to the authors.

Several astimates of reliability are reported. Split-half reliabilities range from .78 (N=72) to .84 (N=110). Coefficients of equivalence (Form A versus Form B) ranged from .41 (N=58) to .83 (N=57).

The ATDP scale has reasonably good content validity, and additional evidence is provided by correlation of ATDP scores with other scales. Significant correlations were found between ATDP and semantic differential scores (-.266), scores on a job satisfaction scale (+.463), and the Edwards Personal Preference Schedule (+.252). Nonsignificant correlations were found between ATDP and the following: Attitude Toward Intellectualism (Block and Yuker, unpublished), the F scale, the Machisvellianism Scale (Christie, 1956), and the Attitudes Toward Old People Scale (Block and Yuker, unpublished) (Buros, 1965).

The supporting data on ATDP is quite considerable and it seems adequate for research purposes. Thus, it has been the most widely used scale in the field of measurement of attitudes towards the disabled (Yuker et al., 1966).

The State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI) (See Appendix C) is a

dual form, self-report scale which measures both both state and trait anxiety. Two scores are obtained with which a distinction can be made between the two conditions. The test is titled, "Self-Evaluation Questionnaire." Form X-1 measures state anxiety which is characterized by subjective feelings of apprehension and heightened arousal of the autonomic nervous system. STAI (Form X-1) consists of twenty statements that evaluate how respondents feel "right now," at a particular moment. STAI (Form X-2) has the same number of statements as X-1 but it assesses how people generally feel.

Both scales of the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI) employ four point ratings with total scores ranging from 20 to 80. A rating of 4 indicates the presence of a high level of anxiety for ten 5-Anxiety items and eleven T-Anxiety items. A high rating indicates the absence of anxiety for the remaining ten S-Anxiety items and the nine T-Anxiety items.

The scoring weights for the anxiety-present items are 1, 2, 3, 4. The scoring weights for anxiety-absent items are reversed. Responses marked 1, 2, 3, 4 are scored 4, 3, 2, 1.

To obtain accres for the S-Anxiety and T-Anxiety scales, add the weighted accres for the twenty items of each scale. Always take into account that some items have reversed accres.

The trait scale has been found to be a reliable measure with a mean r from .73 to .86. The state scale has been shown to be reliable internally, but the authors (Spielberger ct al., 1970) report some state fluctuation on test-retest basis (mean r ranged from .16 to .54).

Concurrent studies (mean r from .75 to .80) and construct validity studies have shown STAI to be a valid indicator of the construct validity. For example, the authors have administered SAI X-1 to undergraduate college students under four conditions. They were during a regular class period in a normal classroom setting (normal), immediately following a difficult IQ test (exam), immediately after relaxation training (relax), and after viewing a stressful film (movie). In general, the coefficients for each of the twenty items were higher in the more atteasful conditions than in the relaxed conditions. Overall, the STAI has been shown to be one of the better tests of anxiety (Suros, 1972).

The semantic differential scale (Osgood, Suci, and Tannenbaum, 1957) assesses the dimensionality of the connotative meaning of concepts. Through the process of factor analysis, Osgood et al (1957) were able to identify three factors which land variance to meaningful judgments of different concepts. One such factor is labeled evaluation.

The attitudinal component of meaning is evaluative in nature. To index attitude, one would use sets of scales which have high loadings on the svaluative factor. Six adjective pairs used in the study represent this factor and are judged (Osgood et al., 1957) valid as indicators of attitude. They are: a) good-bad, b) valuable-worthless, c) kind-cruel, d) pleasant-unpleasant, e) happy-sad, f) nice-awful. Six additional pairs of adjectives were included in the seven-step scales used in the pretest assessment. The were included to obscure the purpose of the measurement (See Appendix C). They were not scored in the overall

evaluative ratings to obtain the attitude score.

For purposes of scoring consistency, the unfavorable poles of the evaluative scale is assigned the score of "1" and the favorable poles are assigned to score "7." The sum of all the evaluative ratings indicate the attitude score. Scores of 5, 6, 7 are favorable ratings; scores of 1, 2, 3 are unfavorable ratings. A score of 4 indicates a neutral rating.

Test-retest reliability data on the semantic differential produced test-retest coefficients which ranged from .87 to .93, with a mean r (computed by z-transformation) of .91 (Osgood et al., 1957).

Its validity as a messure of attitude has been supported through comparisons with Thurstone and Guttman scales (Osgood et al., 1957, Buros, 1972). It seems reasonable to identify the evaluative factor of the semantic differential as an index of attitude.

In addition to the use of twelve semantic differential ratings to assess the types of previous contacts experienced by the subjects with disabled persons, seven other semantic differential rating scales (See Appendix C) were used to obtain evaluative feedback from the visually impaired students and the experimental subjects. The seven pairs of adjectives appeared as follows: 1) good-bad, 2) valuable-worthless, 3) negative-positive, 4) nice-swful, 5) unpleasant-pleasant, 6) sociable-unsociable, 7) happy-ssd.

A ten point amount of contact scale (See Appendix A) was administered to control for possible group differences in the amount of previous contacts with disabled persons. The amount of contact scale

is a numerical rating scale in which the subject is told that 10 is high, I is low. The other numbers between represent intermediate values.

During the initial mession with subjects, Rotter's (1966) locus of control scale, the Crowne-Marlowe (1960) Social Desirability Scale, and a series of semantic differential ratings (contacts with a person you like) (See Appendix C) were administered to serve as distractors to offset the effects of pretesting the attitudinal scale, ATDP.

Data Collection

A pretest-posttest format was used for data collection. Form A of the Attitude Toward Disabled Persons Scale (Yuker et al., 1966) was administered to the experimental and control groups simultaneously during group pretesting session. Form B of the same instrument was administered one week following the last experimental experiences with visually impaired persons. The rationale for collecting pretest-posttest measurements using this instrument was to measure the prospective teachers' attitudes toward the visually impaired and to assess any changes in attitudes as a result of the experimental manipulation. The derived data was useful in analyzing the interrelated effects of the two different goal interdependent experiences game play and the structured interview. Moreover, the ATPD is the most widely used scale in the field of measurement of attitudes toward the disabled which provides information relative to one's acceptance or rejection of persons with all forms of disabilities.

The State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (Spielberger et al., 1970) was

employed to equalize variances in anxiety states prior to group assignment and to provide an index of tension and discomfort reduction experienced by subjects in the experimental groups. As would be expected, data was obtained regarding the effects of the experimental treatments in reducing discomfort for the experimental group comparative to the control group.

Form X-1 was administered to all groups during the group posttesting session which occurred one week following the final experimental session.

The S-Anxiety Scale (STAI) was pre-posttested at the site of the experimental manipulations. Just before meeting the visually impaired students, the prospective teachers were asked to complete Form X-1 (See Appendix C). Immediately following the first interaction session, they were asked to complete Form X-1 again. The rationale for this data collection was to assess initial changes in tension and discomfort as result of the experimental manipulations.

The semantic differential rating scales (Osgood et al., 1957) were administered to all subjects immediately after the administration of Form A of the ATDP. The rationale for administering these measures was to offset the undesirable interaction of the pretent of ATDP and the experiment which is a source of external invalidity that is inherent in the research design (Pre-test- Posttest Control Group Design) and to evaluate the type of contact subjects have had with the physically disabled prior to this study.

The amount of contact scale (See Appendix C) accompanied the type

of contact scales. Jointly they served as controls for possible group differences in the amount and type of contacts. The literature reported these factors to have impact on the formation of positive attitudes (Donaldson, 1980; Evans, 1976; Siller, 1967; Yuker, et al., 1966).

Two other measures, Rotter's (1966) locus of control scale and the Crowne-Marlowe (1960) Social Desirability Scale were interspersed with the previously stated pretesting measures in order to reduce the saliency of the attitudinal scales (See Appendix C). These scales were not scored or considered in the experimental analysis.

Finally, seven semantic differential rating scales were administered to the experimental subjects, a control group and to the visually impaired students at two different posttesting sessions. The rating scales were administered as another posttest measured to assess the type of contact with the visually impaired as perceived by the experimental subjects. This data was collected two weeks after the administration of the previously stated posttest measures.

Upon completion of special arrangements (Brailling the scales, training the teachers and visually impaired students in the procedures for rating the scales) the seven semantic differential rating scales were administered to the visually impaired students six weeks after the final experimental session. The collected data provided information on their perceptions of the experimental subjects, attitude during the interaction sessions.

The semantic differential is a fairly sensitive measure of attitude (Osgood et al., 1957). Therefore, the scales were administered to

control for the differences in score due to response variance inherent in ATDP, a summative rating scale, and to validate the effects of the experimental treatments on attitudes.

A questionnaire which was distributed during the sample selection process and file materials furnished data on demographics such as mex, age, local address, telephone number, class schedule, access to transportation, etc.

## Statistical Hypotheses

This research was designed to test the independent and interreleted effects of cooperative game play and the structured interview on the anxiety levels and attitudes of prospective teachers at Hampton Institute toward disabled persons. In addition to the research hypotheses formulated in Chapter I, statistical hypotheses were stated on the basis of the foregoing theoretical rationals and the review of the literature.

These statistical hypotheses were designed to be tested against the null hypothesis on the expected differences between the treatment and control groups with regards to attitudes toward persons who have visual impairments:

- 1. There is no significant difference in state anxiety levels between the cooperative game play group and the structured interview group as measured by the posttest acores on the state section of the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory.
- There is no significant difference in the change score on state anxiety levels for the cooperative game play group and

the structured interview group as measured by the state section of the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory.

- 3. There is no significant difference in trait anxiety levels between the cooperative game play group and the structured interview group and the control group as measured by the trait section of the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory.
- 4. There is no significant difference in attitudes between the cooperative game play group and the structured interview group and the control group as measured by the posttest scores on the Attitudes Toward Disabled Persons Scale.

# Statistical Analysis

Descriptive statistics were used to analyze the frequency data collected on the State Trait Anxiety Inventory, the Attitude Toward Disabled Persons Scale, the semantic differential scales, and the Ten Point Scale.

The student's t-test for independent samples was used to analyze group difference in pretest-posttest change scores for the S-Anxiety Scale of the State Trait Anxiety Inventory. Repeated measure t-tests were computed for independent groups in order to test hypotheses one.

One way analysis of variance was also used to analyze the data collected on the State Trait Anxiety Inventory and the Attitude Toward Disabled Persons Scale. This one way subprogram computed for variances between and among groups in order to test hypotheses three and four.

Additional posttest data collected on the semantic differential served as validation measures for indications of attitudinal change

revealed by the Attitudes Toward Disabled Person Scale for the experimental groups.

The sighted subjects were measured on their perceptions of contact with the visually impaired. Similarly, the visually impaired were measured on their perceptions of the college student's attitude.

Each concept had seven bipolar adjective scales, and each scale contained seven steps. The form was modified to accommodate the visual disabilities of the visually impaired subjects.

Statistical analysis of the data was conducted using SPSS computer programs (Nie, 1975). The hypotheses were accepted at the .05 level of significance.

### Summary

This experimental study was conducted to determine the effects of goal interdependence on attitudes of prospective teachers toward persons who have physical disabilities. The prospective teachers (N-45) were randomly assigned to experimental and control groups. Subjects in Experimental Group I, (15) played the electronic game "Simon Says" as partners with visually impaired persons for 20 minutes during four sessions. Experimental Group II (15) was involved in four 20 minutes structured interview sessions with visually impaired persons.

Control Group III (15) had no contact with the visually impaired students at a state residential school for the deaf and the blind.

Two major instruments were employed in this Pretest-Posttest

Control Group Study. Attitudes were measured through the use of the

Attitudes Toward Disabled Persons Scale. Anxiety (state and trait) was

measured with the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory. Posttest semantic

differential scales provided some data about attitudes also.

Other instruments used in conjunction with the major ones served to provide additional information about the subjects and to control for the effects of pretest experimental interaction.

Hypotheses were tested to identify the expected effects of goal interdependence within two treatment conditions: cooperative game play and structured interview sessions.

Analysis of data and hypothesis testing employed repeated-measure t-tests for independent groups, t-test correlated means, and one-way analysis of variance.

#### CHAPTER IV

### RESULTS

In this chapter, the statistical results of the study will be discussed in accordance with their relevance to the predictions stemming from research. The prediction was that the changes in the anxiety levels were related to the amount of discomfort reduction experienced and the formation of positive attitudinal shifts in experimental subjects as the result of positive goal interdependent experiences.

The statistical hypotheses were tested on the null. Completed data were collected and analyzed for 42 of the 45 prospective teachers in the study population. Data analysis was conducted for 15 subjects in Experimental Group I (Game); 15 subjects in Experimental Group II (Interview) and 15 subjects in the Control Group III. Three subjects did not complete the posttest anxiety and attitude scales.

Additional posttest data analysis was conducted for 23 experimental subjects and for 30 visually impaired participants in the study.

The computer programs used in data analysis made adjustments for the differences in group sizes.

## Pre-Experimental Findings

Descriptive statistics and analysis of variance were used to snelyze the pretest data on pre-manipulation type and amount of contact with the disabled, as well as on anxiety and attitudinal levels held.

The mean score by groups on the semantic differential scales (type of previous contact) were as follows: cooperative game group 7.33; structured interview group, 7.50; control group, 5.94. The results of one way analysis of variance showed nonsignificant differences between the cooperative game and structured interview and control subjects (F = .046; df = 2, 42; NS) mean scores.

The mean scores for groups on the Ten Point Scale were as follows: cooperative game groups, 5.80; structured interview group, 5.73; control group, 5.93. One way analysis of variance revealed that the mean scores were not significantly different from each other at the probability level of  $p \ge .05$  (F = .168; df = 2, 42; NS).

Table 1 presents the pretest anxiety state mean scores and standard deviations for each of the subject groups as revealed by the state section of the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory.

As can be seen, the control group had the highest enxiety mean score followed by the interview group. The game group revealed the lowest mean score of the subject groups.

A one way analysis of variance was used to determine significance of variance among pretest group anxiety mean scores. As indicated by Table 2, the <u>F</u> value between groups was not statistically significant at the .05 level. These result suggest the homogeneity of the groups on this variable since the pretest state anxiety scores formed the basis for equating the groups by random assignment.

Means and standard deviations for pretest findings on attitudes by subject groups are presented in Table 7. A one way analysis of variance

TABLE 1

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS FOR PRETEST STATE-ANXIETY

LEVELS BY SUBJECT GROUP AS MEASURED BY THE

STATE-TRAIT ANXIETY INVENTORY

	Control	Interview	Game
м	39.73	38.66	36.53
.D.	9.64	9.67	8.89

N = 45

TABLE 2

ANALYSIS OF VARIANCE FOR PRETEST STATE ANXIETY LEVELS AS

MEASURED BY THE STATE-TRAIT ANXIETY INVENTORY

SOURCE	SS	df	MS	F	
Between Groups	79.65	2	39.82	.45 (rounded)	
Within Groups	3739,99	42 89.04		NS	

was used to analyze the data. The results of the analysis are found in Table 3. As can be seen the between groups factor in the analysis did not reach the .05 level of significance.

The overall findings of the pre-experimental date strongly validate the homogeneity of the cooperative game, the structured interview, and the control groups on the dependent variables of the study.

Discomfort Reduction and Goal Interdependent Social Interactions

Further analysis was made to detarmine if there were differences in discomfort reduction or state anxiety levels between the cooperative game play group and the structured interview group as a result of goal interdependent social interaction with disabled persons.

Rypothesis 1: There is no significant difference in state anxiety levels between the cooperative game play group and the structured interview group as measured by the posttest scores on the state section of the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory.

The prediction pointed to greater discomfort reduction or a lower snxiety level for the cooperative game group group than for the structured interview group (See Table 4).

Since the results of the one-tailed repeated measure t-test for independent groups on scores for the State Anxiety Scale of the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory revealed no significant (.05 level) difference in pretest posttest mean scores between the two experimental groups, hypothesis I was accepted.

Hypothesis 2: There is no significant difference in the change score on state anxiety levels for the cooperative game play group and

TABLE 3

ANALYSIS OF VARIANCE FOR ATTITUDES TOWARDS

DISABLED PERSONS SCALE PRETEST

# SCORES BY GROUPS

SOURCE	SS	df	M5	*	
Between Groups	30.65	2	15.38	.049	
Within Groups	13127.98	42	312,57	<u>NS</u>	

the structured interview group as measured by the state section of the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory.

It was predicted that the cooperative game play group and the structured interview group would have significantly greater state anxiety levels during the pre-contact period of interaction than during the past-contact persons. This prediction suggested a significant change score for the experimental groups would be produced.

As can be seen in Table 4, the mean change score on state anxiety level differences was significant (.05 level) on the correlated mean t-test. The data did not support hypothesis 2, so it was rejected.

The finding is consistent with the finding regarding discomfort reduction as related to the pre- and post-initial contact periods of social interaction with disabled persons in the experimental setting. The results of a one-tailed correlated t-test yielded a t-value (6.82, p  $\angle$  .01) indicative of a significant change score on the State Anxiety Scale of the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory.

# Differences in Trait Anxiety Among Groups

As stated by the authors (Spielberger et al, 1970) of the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory, trait enxiety may reflect individual differences in the frequency and intensity with which anxiety states have been manifested in the past, and in the probability that state enxiety will be experienced in the future. Persons high in trait anxiety generally respond more frequently with greater elevations in state anxiety to a wider range of situations as threatening than do low trait anxiety individuals.

TABLE 4

MEANS, STANDARD DEVIATIONS, t-VALUES, AND MEAN CHANGE FOR PRETEST, POSTTEST SCORES ON THE STATE-ANXIETY SCALE

FOR THE STATE-TRAIT ANXIETY INVENTORY BY

EXPERIMENTAL GROUPS

Group	N		Pre-State Anxiety	t Value		Post-State Anxiety	t Value	df
1. Game	15	н	36.53		<u>-</u>	29.06		
		SD	8.98	63 NS	28	6.04	.55 NS	28
2. Inter-	15	M	38.66	p=.268	_	27,86	p=.29	L
view		SD	9.67	(One-Ta	<b>a1</b> 1)	5.80	(One-T	e11)

<sup>\*</sup>Significant Beyond .05

Considering this conception, the posttest scores on trait anxiety (Form X-2) were examined for differences among subject groups in this study.

Table 5 presents the posttest trait anxiety mean scores and standard deviations for each subject group. As observed from the table, there are differences in trait anxiety levels among the groups.

In order to evaluate the differences, a one way analysis of variance among groups was used to enalyze the data.

Hypothesis 3: There is no significant difference in trait anxiety levels between the cooperative game play group and the structured interview group and the control group as measured by the trait section of the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory.

It was predicted that there would be a significant difference in trait anxiety between the cooperative game play group and the structured interview group and the control group as measured by the trait section of the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory. The F-value (.202) as seen in Table 6 was not significant at the .05 level, indicating that the three groups did not produce significantly different trait anxiety scores. The data supported hypothesis 3 and it was accepted.

# Change in Attitudes - Attitudes Toward Disabled Persons Scale

Means and standard deviations for pretest and posttest findings by subject groups are presented in Table 7. Some variability existed among group means on the pretest and posttest measures of the Attitudes Toward Disabled Persons Scale.

The descriptive data on mean pretest acorea were considered

TABLE 5

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS OF POSTTEST TRAIT ANXIETY

LEVEL SCORES BY SUBJECT GROUP AS MEASURED BY

THE TRAIT-ANXIETY SCALE OF THE STATE-TRAIT

ANXIETY INVENTORY

	Came	Interview	Control
М	39.40	41.13	41
SD	6.78	8.6	9.17
N	15	15	12

TABLE 6

ANALYSIS OF VARIANCE FOR POSTTEST TRAIT ANXIETY LEVEL

SCORES AS MEASURED BY THE TRAIT-ANXIETY SCALE OF

THE STATE-TRAIT ANXIETY INVENTORY

SS	df	MS	y
27,15	2	13.57	, 202
2625.33	39	67.31	NS
2652.48	41		
	27,15 2625.33	27.15 2 2625.33 39	27.15 2 13.57 2625.33 39 67.31

p = .818 Significance Level - .05

TABLE 7

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS FOR PRETEST, POSTTEST SCORES OF

ATTITUDES TOWARD DISABLED PERSONS SCALE BY GROUPS

GROUP		PRETEST	POSTTEST
	м	114.46	121.87
Game	SD	20.39	16.52
	н	116.33	126,47
Interview	SD	15.39	15.16
	М	114.73	114,50
Control	SD	16.87	15.8

N = 45 (Pretest) N= 42 (Posttest)

previously, so a discussion of the posttest mean scores is given now.

An inspection of the posttest data in Table 7 reveals higher mean scores for the experimental groups than for the control group. Further inspection relates the highest mean score to the structured interview group indicating the greatest positive attitudinal shift emong the subject groups.

In order to evaluate the differences, a one way analysis of variance was employed.

Hypothesis 4: There is no significant difference in attitudes between the cooperative game play group and the structured interview group and the control group as measured by the posttest scores on the Attitudes Toward Disabled Persons Scale.

The prediction related to significantly more positive attitudes between the cooperative game group and the structured interview group and the control group as measured by the posttest scores on the Attitudes Toward Disabled Persons Scale.

No statistically significant differences between group mean scores were found at the .05 level, indicating support for hypothesis 4 (See Table 8). The hypothesis was accepted.

### Other Findings

The results of independent t-tests in which the mean scores of experimental subjects in the cooperative game and the structured interview groups on the Attitudes Towards Disabled Persons Scale  $(t = -.79; d.f. = 28; p = \angle .217)$  and the semantic differential for

TABLE 8

ANALYSIS OF VARIANCE FOR ATTITUDES TOWARD
DISABLED PERSONS POSTTEST

# SCORES BY GROUPS

SOURCE	SS	<b>df</b>	MS	F
Between Groups	959.65	2	479.82	1.91
Within Groups	9804.46	39	251.39	(Rounded) NS
Total	10764.11	41		

contact (t \* .31; d.f. = 21; p \* < .381) were not significantly different. The mean posttest scores on the Attitudes Towards Disabled Persons (ATDP) Scale indicated acceptance of visually impaired persons in that the mean for each group was more than 30 units above the minimum acceptance score of 90 on the scale. The mean scores on the semantic differential scales on perceptions of the contact with visually impaired persons were highly favorable in that the mean for each group was higher than 4.0, the neutral point on the seven point scale (See Table 9).

Descriptive analysis of the posttest data in Table 9, revealed little dispersion among group means indicating favorable perceptions of contact and attitudes, by the sighted subjects and the visually impaired. As can be seen in the table, the mean posttest scores for the semantic differential scales were favorable in that the mean for each group was higher than 4, the neutral point on the seven point scales.

Descriptive analysis of the posttest data collected on the semantic differentials supports the evidence of increased acceptance of physically disabled persons by the experimental groups as shown in Table 7.

As mentioned in Chapter I, there are assumptions that anxieties and attitudes are effected by the types of contact which the subjects in this study may have had. Therefore, a correlated t-test on the sample pre-posttest means of the semantic differentials on type of contact was used. The results revealed a negative correlation (t = -.33; d.f. = 22; p = 4.744) between the means.

TABLE 9

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS OF POSTTEST SEMANTIC

DIFFERENTIAL SCORES BY GROUPS

	Sighted			Visu	ally I
	Control N = 15	Game N = 12	Interview N = 11	Came N = 15	Interview N = 15
м	5.65	6.20	6.09	6.04	5.48
SD	.791	.825	.868	.631	.681

## Summary

The analysis of pretest data collected with the semantic differential scales previous type of contact revealed that subject groups were not significantly different from each other.

Analysis of pretest data collected with the Ten Point Scale (amount of contact) revealed nonsignificant differences between the cooperative game group and the structured interview group and the control group.

Analysis of the pretest-posttest data with the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory revealed that subjects were not significantly different from each other in anxiety states prior to experimental manipulations. The experimental groups experienced significant discomfort reduction after the manipulations, yet there was no significant difference in discomfort reduction when statistically compared with each other in the repeated measure t-tests.

There were no significant difference in trait anxiety when the experimental and control groups were compared on the Trait-Anxiety Scale of the State-Trait Inventory.

Analysis of pretest-posttest data with the Attitudes Towards
Disabled Persons Scale revealed no significant differences among groups
on pretest-posttest attitude scores. The descriptive data on attitudes
indicated, however, that there was a greater positive attitudinal shift
for the experimental groups than for the control group relating the
greatest positive shift to the structured interview group.

Hypothesis 1 was tested and accepted, at the .05 level of confidence, based on the results of one-tailed repeated measure t-test for

independent groups.

Hypothesis 2 was tested and rejected, at the .05 level of confidence, based on the results of a one tail correlated means t-test.

Hypothesis 3 was tested and accepted, at the .05 level of confidence, based on the results of one-way analysis of group variance.

Hypothesis 4 was tested and accepted at the .05 level of confidence, based on the results of one-way analysis of group variance.

Comparisons between the experimental groups using Student's t-test for independent samples on the ATDP Scale posttest attitude scores and analysis, of their perceptions of contact with the visually impaired students on the semantic differential revealed increased acceptable or favorable attitudes.

The visually impaired students in the study had very favorable perception of the sighted subjects' attitudes toward them as measured by the seven semantic differential scales. Their mean scores, 6.04 (game) and 5.48 (interview) were higher than 4.0, the neutral point on the seven point scales.

#### CHAPTER V

### SUMMARY, CONCLUSIONS, AND IMPLICATIONS

## Summary

The purpose of this experimental study was to determine if the attitudes of undergraduate prospective teachers at Kampton Institute toward visually impaired persons could be positively effected by cooperative game play and the structured interview as well as to ascertain if cooperative game play is a more effective method for attitude change.

The effects of these goal interdependent types of social interaction were measured independently and in combination to identify
relationships between these two variables and effective methods for
influencing attitude change in prospective teachers toward the physically disabled.

Evidence was presented to document that public attitudes toward disabled persons are generally less than positive. It was revealed that difficulties encountered in interpersonal relations seemed to form the basis for the negative views which are held.

The legislators envision the public school as the site where negative views could be change. The passage of the federal law, Education for All Handicapped Children Act of 1975 (P.L. 94-142)

demonstrated their recognition of the special problems which disabled persons face in society.

One problem facing the implementation of this law is associated with the reluctance of many classroom teachers to accept disabled students into the regular classroom setting. Many teachers seem to hold negative attitudes toward disabled students.

A review of the literature documented that effective methods for influencing changes in teachers' attitudes toward the disabled have not been clearly defined. Previous studies have examined the effects of increased contact between the disabled and the nondisabled, discomfort reduction in social interaction as well as the effects of goal interdependence during social interaction. The studies involving these techniques were inconsistent: some were positive, some had negative results while others effected no change at all.

Some studies were structured around the use of goal interdependence in cross-interactions with disabled persons. Only one study involved cross-interaction with the blind. Also, no controlled study was found pertaining to prospective teachers in cross-interaction experiences with the blind or the visually impaired individuals. Therefore, this research was designed to test the affects of goal interdependent types of social interaction as a basis for influencing attitude change in a positive direction for prospective teachers.

An eclectic approach formed the theoretical framework for this study. It was used first to integrate several social psychological constructs into a change strategy; secondly, to generate a set of

research hypotheses; and finally, to select content and methodology for the goal interdependent experiences incorporated this study.

A Pretest-Posttest Control Group design was used to measure and compare three treatment effects: cooperative game play (Group I); attructured interviews (Group II); and control (Group III).

The population consisted of all undergraduate education majors in the School of Education at Hampton Institute. They were regular education majors (elementary and secondary levels, physical education) and special education majors. They were randomly assigned to experimental and control groups. Three groups of 15 students each participated.

Thirty blind and visually impaired students enrolled in a state residential school for the deaf and the blind were also participants in the study. The experimental manipulation occurred at this school.

Experimental Group I (15) played the electronic game. "Simon Says" as partners with visually impaired persons for 20 minutes during four sessions of social interaction. A dyad of a sighted subject and a visually impaired confederate collaborated to beat Simon and another dyad of the same composition. Scoring was recorded on the basis of the number of times each dyad beat Simon as well as the other team.

Experimental Group II (15) was involved in four 20 minute structured interview sessions with visually impaired persons. Each subject was interviewed in a one-to-one correspondence by a visually impaired person who demonstrated no averseness to the discussion of his or her feelings about the disability. The interview questions were

structured to initiate discussion on preselected topics which were divided among four sessions of social interactions.

The Control Group III (15) had no contact with the visually impaired students at this state residential school for the deaf and the blind.

Major pretest data were collected using the Attitudes Toward
Disabled Persons Scale and the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory. Secondary
data were collected through the use of semantic differential scales and
a 10 point amount of contact scale. Rotter's locus of control scale and
the Crowne-Marlowe Social Desirability Scale were administered to reduce
test interaction effects on the ATDP Scale.

Posttest data were collected on the ATDP Scale, the State-Trait

Anxiety Inventory, and on seven semantic differential rating scales. A

questionnaire and file materials furnished data on demographics.

The data were analyzed and the hypotheses tested using descriptive statistics, t-tests for independent groups, correlated means and repeated measures, and one-way analysis of variance.

The predicted discomfort reduction did occur significantly for the experimental groups during the course of initial pre-post contact periods with the visually impaired students as measured by the State-Anxiety Scale of the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory. There was significant difference in discomfort reduction, as predicted, for the experimental subjects as measured by the State-Anxiety Scale of the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory. There was no significant difference in discomfort reduction between the structured interview group and the

cooperative game play group as measured by the State-Anxiety Scale of the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory. There were no significant differences among groups (I, II, III) state anxiety prior to experimental manipulations. Also, there were no differences among groups on anxiety traits as measured by State-Anxiety Scale of the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory.

The data collected on the Attitudes Toward Disabled Persons Scale (  $p \angle .05$ ) revealed through analysis that:

- There were no significant differences in attitudes of subjects differing on levels of anxiety.
- There was no significant difference in attitudes between the cooperative game play group and the atructured interview group.
- There was no significant difference in attitudes between the cooperative game group and the control group.
- 4. There was no significant difference in attitudes between the structured interview group and the control groups.
- 5. The cooperative game group and the structured interview group appeared to have experienced more positive attitudinal shifts than the control group.
- 6. The structured interview group experienced the highest level of positive attitudinal shift among subject groups.

Analysis of data collected on the semantic differential scales for perceptions of contact with the visually impaired revealed that there was no significant difference between the means of the ATDP Scale and

the semantic differential scales.

Analysis of descriptive statistics comparing perceptions of the sighted subjects with the visually impaired revealed minimal means dispersion on the seven point scales indicating homogeneity of the groups in their perceptions. These findings lead to the inference that the prospective teachers favored their social interaction sessions with the visually impaired and the visually impaired persons' perceptions corroborated the presence of positive attitudes toward them.

## Conclusions

Within the context of this study, the data obtained led to the following conclusions:

- Undergraduate prospective teachers initially held positive attitudes toward visually impaired persons.
- 2. Undergraduate prospective teachers interacting initially with persons who have visually impairment may experience feelings of discomfort.
- Discomfort reduction for undergraduate prospective teachers may occur after a period of positive goal interdependent social interaction.
- 4. The data tentatively suggest that structured interviews
  may effect more discomfort reduction than cooperative
  game play for undergraduate prospective teachers during
  social interaction with the visually impaired persons.
- Positive attitudinal shifts are not necessarily influenced by discomfort reduction for undergraduate

prospective teachers during social interactions with visually impaired persons.

6. It appears that type of contact is a significant factor in promoting acceptance of visually impaired persons by undergraduate prospective teachers.

### Discussion

The collected data of this investigation leads to inconclusive indications that the attitudes of undergraduate prospective teachers can be significantly influenced by the methods of cooperative game play and the ructured interview for the development of positive goal interdependence during social interaction.

There are several possible explanations for these results. The pretest scores revealed the homogeneity of the subjects in the experimental and control groups on the dependent variables, discomfort reduction and attitudes, prior to experimental manipulations. The subjects were very similar in their pretest anxiety state mean scores which approximated the national norm mean scores for college students (male-36.47; female+38.76). Also, they were essentially the same in their attitudes on the pretest measure with the mean scores exceeding the sum of 90 indicating respondent perceptions of retain disabled persons as being non-different from non-disabled persons. An approximation to the norm score for nondisabled females was noted. As for previous type and amount of contact, the similarity in pretest scores was maintained. It can be assumed that the efficacy of the random selection and assignment processes was instrumental. In addition, it

should be recognized that the attitudes held by the prospective teachers toward the disabled persons appeared to be positive.

The data on anxiety confirmed the prediction that undergraduate prospective teachers would experience feelings of discomfort in their initial interactions with the visually impaired and that the discomfort would be reduced significantly by the end of the social interaction period. The data lends support to the authors of the State-Trait Inventory Scale in their explanation that when the S-Anxiety scale is given under neutral conditions, the mean score for the group will approximate its mean T-Anxiety score. When the S-Anxiety scale is given under relaxed circumstances the group's mean score will be much lower than its mean T-Anxiety score. Analysis of the data showed significant reduction of discomfort at the .01 level for experimental subjects after treatment.

The results did not show, however, significant differences between the groups over a period of time. The prediction stated that the cooperative game group would experience more discomfort reduction than the structured interview group. The findings were contrary to the predictions.

These results were consistent with those of Evans (1976) in that nondisabled subjects who interacted with blind persons experienced higher levels of discomfort initially but demonstrated lower levels of discomfort over the period of interaction time. Also, he found no significant differences between the groups over time.

One plausible explanation for the lack of significance of results

in this present study may be based upon Lewin's (1938) concept of interdependence. He theorized that a change of difference in tension and anxiety would depend on the degree of interdependence. Perhaps the degree of interdependence within cooperative game play is the same as that which is within the structured interview. This conclusion would be on firmer ground, if the posttest on state anxiety had been administered to the control group also thereby rendering the possibility to empirically determine whether the experimental groups' discomfort had been reduced significantly more so than the Control group. However, to have accomplished this meant exposing all of the subjects to the anxiety-provoking experiences. Perhaps this can be achieved in future research efforts.

Another answer is that the duration of interaction was not sufficient to allow time for dynamic social judgments (Johnson et al, 1983) to be made among the group participants so that more differentiated goal interdependence and discomfort reduction could have occurred.

It was predicted, on the basis of the sclectical pattern of interdependence theory as described in Chapter 1, that goal interdependence
could significantly, reduce the discomfort generally experienced between
the nondisabled and the disabled during social interaction, and, thereby, shift attitudes in a positive direction. An analysis of findings
showed that the experimental subjects produced more favorable attitudes
than did the control group. The posttest mean discrepancy between the
structured interview group and the control group was 11.97; the mean
discrepancy between the cooperative game group and the control group

was 7.36. However, the positive attitudinal shift did not reach a significant difference level at .05.

These findings may be explained from the theoretical base as outlined in Chapter 1. It appears that the experimental subjects were in the "moving" stage of attitude formation and the duration period of the experimental manipulation did not allow enough time to reach the "refreezing" stage.

It may be further explained that the magnitude and direction of attitudinal change is a function of parceived interdependence. If this is so, then the duration of manipulation was too insufficient to allow time for development of mutual perceptions of self-actualization toward goal attainment (in this instance-greater positive attitude shift). The findings also indicate the interdependence between the nondisabled and the disabled in locomotion toward their respective goals (Kelley, 1979).

Findings associated with the interaction effects of discomfort reduction on attitudes of experimental subjects were nonsignificant. The results of the anxiety measure have revealed, that the experimental subjects experienced reduction of discomfort during the interaction sessions. However, the data on attitude change suggest that factors in addition to discomfort reduction may have had some effects.

The results are similar to those of Evans (1976) in that tension was reduced in his subjects but not significantly more so than occurred in those who lacked the experience of the experimental manipulation.

Furthermore, earlier studies (Evans, 1976; Rapier et al., 1972; Yuker et al., 1966) considered the factor of type of contact to

effectuate positive attitudinal shifts. The fact that the present study also structured the type of contact for the social interaction between the nondisabled and the disabled may have had effect on attitude shifts.

The findings of the data collected on the semantic differentials involving perceptions of contact and attitudes served to substantiate.

Judging from these results, it is highly possible that the type of contact factor, discomfort reduction, and goal interdependence may have operated interrelatedly to produce the observed effects. Within the context of this present study, it is unclear how to attribute the percentage of each factor's effect on attitudinal shifts.

### Implications for Teacher Education

The investigation was successful in promoting positive attitudinal shifts in undergraduate prospective teachers toward persons who have physical disabilities. Although it was unclear as to the percentage of effect goal interdependent experiences had on the shift of attitudes in a more positive direction for the prospective teacher, it was obvious that the type of contact which is attuctured for social interaction between the nondisabled and the disabled is a major factor for success.

The findings indicate that an educational foundations program integrated within the teacher education curriculum, should assist prospective teachers to clarify their attitudes and values toward physically disabled persons by providing them with first-hand interactions with disabled persons. Secondly, the increased experiential education with the disabled should provide opportunities for open exchange of feelings and concerns for each other. Finally, the

data implied that cooperative games and attuctured interview may be employed as media to provide opportunities for realistic interactions between prospective teachers and disabled persons. The essential issue is to integrate a potent affective component into the curriculum.

### Recommendations for Further Study

The manipulations in this study involved the employment of two goal interdependent types of social interaction to effect a positive attitude shift for mondisabled undergraduate prospective teachers toward visually impaired persons. Goal interdependence was expected to reduce the discomfort involved in interpersonal relations between the disabled and the mondisabled.

Since the overall results of the study were inconclusive, it is recommended that future research would increase the duration and intensity of the experimental manipulation. The sample size should be increased with greater control for experiments and subject expectancies.

The structure of the interview sessions appeared to have been more effective than that of the cooperative game play. Therefore, in the future more specific structure should be applied to insure cooperative efforts on the part of the players.

Furthermore, in using the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory the Form X-1 should be used on a test-retest basis with the control group as well as with the experimental groups. However, this procedure will necessitate a research design in which the control group will be involved in the experimental manipulation.

The research efforts may be more productive if a different

theoretical approach is used in the future.

However, varied the efforts, the research in the area of attitude change toward persons who have visual impairments should be continued for the sake of obtaining realistic knowledge about human relations.

# APPENDIX A

# HAMPTON INSTITUTE HAMPTON, VIRGINIA 23668

SCHOOL OF COUCATION

<b>.</b>		Α.				
120	ят	Sı	: 110	EΠ	ıL.	- 4

I hope that you will experience success in your educational endeavors this semester, for learning is a process which produces change. There are many avenues to learning. One of them is research. Valuable information can be collected through research.

With this in mind, I am conducting a research project designed to collect data relative to the production of change in a teacher education curriculum. As a future teacher, you can make a tremendous contribution toward change by participating in this project. A time period encompassing \_\_\_\_\_\_ will be required.

Your acceptance of this opportunity will indicate your desire for preprofessional growth and a certificate of recognition for your participation.

Please complete the brief questionnaire and the Consent Form in full and return them to me immediately. Thank you for your support and cooperation.

Sincerely.

Clarissa D. Banks Assistant Professor of Elementary and Special Education

Circle one.

# 

Do you have a car to drive from H.I. campus? (YES --- NO) Circle one.

If gas is furnished, would you be willing to drive other participants to the site of the research project? (YES --- NO).

## Consent Form

I hereby agree to participate in the study, "An Experimental Study of the Effects of Goal Interdependence on the Anxiety Levels and Attitudes of Prospective Teachers Toward Visually Impaired Persons," being conducted by Clarissa D. Banks, a faculty member of Hampton Institute.

I understand that names will not be used and that all information will be kept confidential. I will be asked to participate in playing the game, "Simon" or in interview sessions. There will be no risks involved.

I also understand that I may withdraw from the study at anytime I desire, although full term participation is desirable.

				5	Signature		<del>-</del>	<del></del>	_
				Date					
Parent's	Signature	(For	permission	to	participate	1.F	under	18)	

# APPENDIX B

# PLEASE NOTE:

Copyrighted materials in this document have not been filmed at the request of the author. They are available for consultation, however, in the author's university library.

# These consist of pages:

9	9-101	;	Adapting	Audio	<u>Yideo</u>	Games	for	<u> Handicapped</u>	Learners.
1	03-10	4 :	ATDP Sc	ale.					
1	08-11	1 :	Rotter	s 1-E	Scale.				
1	12-11	3 ;	Marlowe	-Crown	e_Scale	<b>.</b>			<del></del>
_									<del></del>

# University Microfilms International

300 N Zeeb Rd., Ann Arbor, MI 48106 (313) 761-4700

# APPENDIX C

# SELF-EVALUATION QUESTIONNAIRE Developed by C.D. Spielberger, R.L. Gorsuch and R. Lushene STAI FORM X-1

NAM	E	DATE		
rig	ECTIONS: A number of statements which peop given below. Read each statement and then ht of the statement which indicates how you ent. There are no right or wrong answers. statement, but give the answer which seems	put an X over feel right : Do not apend	er the number now, that is, i too much ti	to the , at this lme on any ; feeling best.
		Not at all	Moderately so Somewhat	Very much so
1.	I feel calm	1	2 3	4
2.	I feel secure	1	2 3	4
3,	I am tense	1	2 3	4
4.	I am regretful	1	2 3	4
5.	I feel at ease	1	2 3	4
6.	I feel upset	1	2 3	4
7.	I am presently worrying over possible mist	ortunes . 1	2 3	4
8.	I feel rested	1	2 3	4
9.	I feel anxious	1	2 3	4
ĮO.	I feel comfortable	1	2 3	4
11.	I feel self-confident	1	2 3	4
12.	I feel nervous	1	2 3	4
13.	I am jittery	1	2 3	4
4.	I feel 'high strung''	1	2 3	4
15.	I am relaxed	1	2 3	4
۱6,	I feel content	1	2 3	4
7.	1 am worried	1	2 3	4
8.	I feel over-excited and rattled	, 1	2 3	4
9.	I feel joyful , ,	1	2 3	4
O. I	I feel pleasant		2 3	4 . No.

3

4

# SELF-EVALUATION QUESTIONNAIRE STAI FORM X-2

DATE NAME DIRECTIONS: A number of statements which people have used to describe themselves are given below. Read each statement and then blacken in the appropriate circle to the right of the statement to indicate how you generally feel. There are no right or wrong answers. Do not spend too much time on any one statement but give the answer which seems to describe how you generally feel. Figure 1 Never 21. 3 4 22. 3 4 23. 4 24. I wish I could be as happy as others seem to be . . . . 3 4 3 25. I am losing out on things because I can't make up . . . 4 my mind soon enough 26. 2 3 4 27. 28. I feel that difficulties are piling up so that I . . . 3 4 cannot overcome them I worry too much over something that really doesn't . . 1 29. 3 4 matter 3 30. 4 3 31. 4 32. 3 4 3 33. 4 I try to avoid facing a crisis or difficulty . . . . . 3 34. 35. 3 2 4 36. 3 2 4 37. Some unimportant thought runs through my mind and . . . 1 4 bothers me 38. I take disappointments so keenly that I can't put . . . 1 3 4 them out of my mind 39. 2 3 4

I become tense and upset when I think about my . . . . . 1

40.

present concerns

Name:									<del>_</del>
Age:									
Sex:		M I	F (c1	rcle o	ne)				
person(s) w	ith a cand rai	dieabil te this mark al	lity. Sconti long ti	Focus act, ra he cont	upon ; ather i timum	your Li then un betwee	nterac pon th en eac	tions v e perso h pair	u have had with with the disabled on(s) himself or of bipolar adjec-
60 <b>0</b> 0		/				/			BAD
VOLUNTARY			<i></i>	1	1		1	.1	INVOLUNTARY
VALUABLE							1	1	WORTHLESS
THREATENING									NON-THREATENING
KIND				4			1		CRUEL
OFFENDING		1		1			1	_	UNOFFENDING
PLEASANT			/	<u></u>	<i></i>	1		4	INPIEASANT
UNEASY		1		1			<i>L</i>		COMPORTABLE
НАРРУ			/			<i>I</i>		1	SAD
NERVOUS		1		1			<u></u>	1	RELAXED
NICE			/	1		<i></i>		1	AMPUL
EQUAL.	4	/	1	1	<i>L</i>	<u>.                                    </u>	1		INFERIOR

Name:								· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Age:	- <del></del>							
Sex:	<del></del>	м	F (ci	rcle on	e)			
							-	box to indicate
			_		•			disability. A
					_	-		vith a member of ed with a physic-
al disabili	-			ciac ya				a new a payere
1 2	3	4		5	6	7	8	9 10
no contact			····				<del></del>	e contact
De Alice En 11		-l	_1		141		<b>.</b>	4-4
	-		•		_		•	interactions had with this
			,	_			-	ther than the
•								etween each pair
of bipolar					_			-
600D				1	<u>.</u> .	1	.L L	BAD
VOLUNTARY	7	/	/		/	/	/	/ INVOLUNTARY
VALUABLE	/	/	/	/	/	/	/ /	WORTHLESS
THREATENING				<i></i>	/	/	1/	NON-THREATENING
KIND			1	1.		1	11	CRUEL
OFFENDING			/	1		1	11	UNOFFENDING
PLEASANT			1	1	1		11	UNPLEASANT
UNEASY	<i>I</i>	1	1			1	11	COMFORTABLE
НАРРҮ	<i>L</i>	1	1	<i></i>				SAD
NERVOUS	<i>l</i>				4			RELAXED
NICE	<i></i>	1		1	<i>I</i>			AWFUL
EQUAL				/	/		1_1	INFERIOR

Subject NumberSex									
On the following short scale, rate the <u>contacts</u> that you have had with blind person(s). Focus upon your interactions with the blind person(s), and rate this <u>contact</u> , rather than upon the person(s) himself or herself.									
Make a mark along the continuum between each paid of bipolar adjectives to indicate your feelings about the interactions.									
GOOD	L			.1.	_/_	1	لــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــ	BAD	
VALUABLE	_	/	1					WORTHLESS	
NEGATIVE	_	1		/		1		POSITIVE	
NICE	_		1					AWFUL	
UNPLEASANT	_				_/. <b>_</b> _			PLEASANT	

SOCIABLE

HAPPY

/\_\_/\_\_/ UNSOCIABLE

Subject Subor\_\_\_\_\_

Concent: College Student Attitude

Rate the attitude of the person with who you interacted when the college students visited your school. Lead down the list of ratings. Hake a mark at the end of one line only for each numbered group of lines to show your feelings shout the person.

- 1. very, very good
  very good
  a little good
  neither good nor bad
  a little bad
  very bad
  very, very bad
- 2. very, very valuable
  very valuable
  a little valuable
  veither valuable nor worthless
  a little worthless
  very worthless
  very, very worthless
- 3. Very, very heretive very negative a little norative neither positive for negative a little jositive very positive very, very positive
- /. very very nice
   very nice
   s little sice
   neither mice nor suful
   a little suful
   very auful
   very, very auful
- 7. very, very unpleasant very unpleasant a little unpleasant neither pleasant nor unpleasant a little pleasant very pleasant very, very pleasant
- very very sociable very rockable a little sociable neither nesiable nor unrociable a little unrociable very immediable very, very unsociable

7. very, very happy
very happy
a little happy
noither happy nor sad
a little sad
very sad
very, very sad

# REPERENCE NOTE

 National, Annual Educational Plans for a Program of Personnel Development, 1982.

## REFERENCES

- Aloia, G. F., Beaver, R. J., and Petters, W. F. 1978. "Increasing initial interactions among integrated EMR students and their nonretarded peers in a game-playing situation." American Journal of Mental Deficiency, 82 (6) 573-579.
- Anthony, W. A. 1969. "The effects of contact on an individual's attitude toward disabled persons." Rehabilitation Counseling Sulletin, 12 (3), 1968-171.
- Ayer, M. J. 1970. "Employability of handicapped individuals in the teaching professions: Considerations for rehabilitation counseling." Rehabilitation Counseling Bulletin, 13, 364-373.
- Ballard, M.; Corman, L; Gottlieb, J. and Kaufman, M. J. 1977.

  "Improving the social status of mainstreamed retarded children."

  Journal of Educational Psychology, 69, (5), 605-611.
- Bensky, J. M.; Shaw, S. F.; Gouse, A. S.; Bates, H.; Dixon, B.; and
  Beane, W. E. 1980. "Public law 94-142 and atteus: A problem for
  educators." Exceptional Children, 47 (1), 24-29.
- Buros, O. K. (Ed.) 1965. The sixth mental measurements yearbook. The Gryphon Press: Highland Park, N.J., 1538-40.
- Buros, O. K. (Ed.) 1972. <u>Tests in print II</u>. The Gryphon Press: Highland Park, N.J., 1390.
- Carkhuff, R. R. 1982. "Affective education." Educational Leadership, Vol. 39, 484-487.

- Cobun, J. M. 1972. "Attitude changes in vocational rehabilitation counselors related to the physically disabled during induction preparation." Dissertation Abstracts, 4084.
- Cole, F. C. 1971. "Contact as a determinant of sighted persons' attitudes toward the blind." <u>Dissertation Abstracts</u>, <u>31</u> (11-B) 6892-6893.
- Cooper, L.; Johnson, D. W.; Johnson, R; and Wilderson, F. 1980.

  "The effects of cooperative, competitive, and individualistic experiences on interpersonal attraction among heterogeneous pears."

  The Journal of Social Psychology, 111, 243-252.
- Crowne, D. P. and Marlowe, D. 1960. "A new scale of social desirability independence of psychopathology." <u>Journal of Consulting</u>

  Psychology, (24) 349-354.
- Davis, F. 1961. "Deviance disavowal: The management of attained interaction by the visibly handicapped." Social Problems, 9, 120-135.
- Dembo, Tamara. 1982. "Some problems in rehabilitation as seen by a lewinian." Journal of Social Issues, 38 (1), 131-139.
- Deutsch, M. 1962. <u>Cooperation and trust: Some theoretical notes</u>. In M. Jones (Ed.) Nebraska symposium on motivation. Lincoln, NB: University of Nebraska Press, 275-320.
- Deutsch, M. 1961. Cooperation and trust: Some theoretical notes." In

  M. R. Jones (Ed.) Nebraska symposium on motivation, Lincoln:

  University of Nebraska Press, 275-319.
- Dautsch, M. 1949. "An experimental study of the effects of cooperation and competition upon group process." Numer Relations, (2) 199-232.

- Deutsch, M. and Krauss. R. 1965. <u>Theories in social psychology</u>. New York: Basic Books, Inc.
- Donaldson, J. 1980. "Changing attitudes toward handicapped persons: A Review and analysis of research." Exceptional Children, 46 (7) 505-514.
- Dunlop, K. H.; Stoneman, Z.; and Cantrell, M. L. 1980. "Social interaction of exceptional and other children in a mainstreamed preschool classroom." Exceptional Children, 47 (2) 132-141.
- Evans, J. H. 1976. "Changing attitudes toward disabled persons: An experimental study." Rehabilitation Counseling Bulletin, 19, 572-579.
- Fuchigami, R. Y. 1980. "Teacher education for culturally diverse exceptional children." Exceptional Children, 46 (8), 634-641.
- Gellman, W. 1959. "Roots of prejudice against the handicapped."

  Journal of Rehabilitation, 25, 4-6.
- Granofaky, J. 1956. "Modifications of attitudes toward the physically disabled." Dissertation Abstracts, 16, 1182-1183.
- Hughes, K. 1981. "Adapting audio/visual games for handicapped learners:

  Part I." Teaching Exceptional Children, 14, (2), 60-83.
- Johnson, D. W. 1973. <u>Contemporary Social Psychology</u>. New York: J. S. Rippincott Co.
- Johnson, D. W.; Johnson, R. T.; and Maruyama, G. 1983. "Interdependence and interpersonal attraction among heterogeneous and homogeneous individuals: A theoretical formulation and a meta-analysis of the research." Review of Educational Research, 53, (i), 5-54.

- Johnson, D. W. and Johnson, S. 1972. "The effects of attitude similarity, expectation of goal facilitation, and actual goal facilitation on interpersonal attraction." <u>Journal of</u>
  Experimental Social Psychology, (8), 197-206.
- Johnson, R. T. and Johnson, D. W. 1982. "Effects of cooperative and competitive learning experiences on interpersonal attraction between handicapped and nonhandicapped students." The Journal of Social Psychology, 116, 211-219.
- Johnson, R. T. and Johnson, D. W. 1983. "Effects of cooperative, competitive, and individualistic learning experiences on social development." Exceptional Children, 49, (4), 323-329.
- Johnson, R.; Rynders, J.; and Johnson, D. W. 1979. "Interaction between handicapped and nonhandicapped teenagers as a function of situational goal structuring: Implications for mainstreaming."

  American Educational Research Journal, 16, (2), 161-167.
- Kang, Y. W. and Mascodi, B. A. 1977. "Attitudes Toward Blind People among theological and education students." Visual Impairment and Blindness, 71, 394-400.
- Keller, J. E. Jr. 1982. "Real estate today: Dealing with the disabled." <u>Counterpoint</u>.
- Kelley, H. H. 1979. Personal Relationships. New York: Halated Press.
- Kerlinger, F. N. 1973. <u>Foundation of behavioral research</u>. Holt, Rinehart and Winston, Inc.: New York, 2nd ed.
- Kleck, R., Ono, H., and Hastorf, A. R. 1966. "The effects of physical deviance upon face-to-face interaction." <u>Human Relations</u>, (19), 425-436.

- Kleck, R. 1968. "Physical stigms and nonverbal cues emitted in face-to-face interactions." Human Relations, (21), 19-28.
- Kleck, R. 1969. "Physical stigms and task oriented interactions."

  Human Relations, (22), 53-60.
- Kutner, B. 1971. "The social psychology of disability." "In Neff, W. S. (Ed) Rehabilitation Psychology; Proceedings of the National Conference on the Psychological Aspects of Physical Disability.

  Washington, D.C.: American Psychological Association.
- Langer, E. J., Fiske, S.; Taylor, S. E.; and Chanowitz, S. 1976.

  "Stigma staring and discomfort: A novel-stimulus hypothesis."

  Journal of Experimental Social Psychology, 12, 451-463.
- Large, Thomas. 1982. "The effects of attitudes upon the blind: A reexamination." Journal of Rehabilitation, 48 (2), 33-34, 45.
- Larsen, S. C. 1975. "The influence of teacher expectations on the school performance of exceptional children." Focus on Exceptional Children, 6, 1-14.
- Larrivee, B. 1981. "Effects of inservice training intensity on teacher's attitudes toward mainstreaming." <u>Exceptional Children</u>, 48 (1), 34-39.
- Lazar, A.; Gensley, J.; and Orpet, R. E. 1971. "Changing attitudes of young mentally gifted children toward handicapped persons."

  Exceptional Children, 37 (3), 600-602.
- Lewin, K. 1935. A dynamic theory of personality. New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Lewin, K. 1938. "The conceptual representation and the measurement of psychological forces. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.

- Lewin, K. 1939. "Field theory and experiment in social psychology:

  Concepts and methods." American Journal of Social Psychology,

  44, 873-884.
- Lewin, K. 1948. Resolving social conflicts. New York: Harper and Row.
- Lombardí, T. P.; Meadowcroft, P.; Straaburger, R. 1982. "Modifying teacher trainers' attitudes toward mainstreaming." <a href="Exceptional Children">Exceptional Children</a>, 48 (6), 544-545.
- McDaniel, L. 1982. "Changing vocational teachers' attitudes toward the handicapped." Exceptional Children, 48 (4), 377, 378.
- Nie, Norman H., et al. 1975. Statistical package for the social sciences, 2nd ed. New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Norman, M. and Taymans, J. 1982. "Looking back." Counterpoint, p. 11.
- Osgood, C. E., Suci, G. J. and Tannenbaum, P. H. 1957. The measurement of meaning. Chicago: University of Illinois Board of Trustee.
- Rapier, J.; Adelson, R.; Carey, R.; and Croke, K. 1972. "Changes in children's attitude toward physically handicapped." <a href="Exceptional Children"><u>Exceptional</u></a> Children, 39, 212-219.
- Rice, D. M. 1980. "An investigation of attitudes of the able-bodied college student toward the physically handicapped college student in the competitive academic setting." <u>Dissertation Abstracts</u>

  <u>International</u>, 40 (8A), 4533.
- Rogers, M.; Miller, N.; and Hennigan, K. 1981. "Cooperative games as an intervention to promote cross-racial acceptance." American

  Educational Research Journal, 18 (4), 513-516.

- Rokeach, M. 1969. Beliefs, attitudes and values. San Francisco:

  Jossey-Bass.
- Rotter, J. B. 1966. "Genralized expentencies for internal versus external control of reinforcement." Psychological Monographs, 80 (609) 1-28.
- Ruffner, Robert. 1984. "How to avoid future shock: Present trends will affect disabled people in the future." <u>Information from the National Information Center for Handicapped Children and Youth</u>, Washington, D.C.
- Rynders, J. E.; Johnson, R. T. and Johnson, D. W. and Schmidt, B. 1980.

  "Producing positive interaction among down syndrome and non-handicapped teenagers through cooperative goal structuring."

  American Journal of Mental Deficiency, 85 (6), 268-273.
- Salend, S. J. and Johns, J. 1983. "A tale of two teachers: Changing teacher commitment to mainstreaming." Teaching Exceptional Children, 15 (2), 82-85.
- Siller, J.; Ferguson, L. T.; Vann, D. H. and Holland, B. 1967. Studies

  in reaction to disability XII: Structure of attitudes toward the

  physically disabled. New York: NYU School of Education.
- Spielberger, C. D., and Gorsuch, R. L. 1966. "Mediating processes in verbal conditioning." Final report to the National Institute of Health, U.S. Public Health Service on Grants MH7229, MH7446, and HD947.
- Spielberger, C.; Gorsuch, R., and Lushene, R. 1970. State-trait anxiety
  inventory manual. Palo Alto, CA: Consulting Psychologists Press.

- Taylor, S. J. 1982. "Making integration work." Counterpoint.
- Thibaut, J. W. and Kelly, H. H. 1959. The social psychology of groups.

  New York: Wiley.
- Thurstone, L. L. 1928. "Attitudes can be measured." American Journal of Sociology, Vol. XXXIII, 53.
- Wallston, B.; Blanton, R.; Robinson, J.; and Pollchink, L. 1972.

  "Community human resources development in the rehabilitation of the handicapped." (Final Report) Nashville, Tenn., Outlook Nashville, Inc., (ERIC Document Reproduction Service Document No. ED 078239).
- Wheeler, R. and Ryan, F. L. 1973. "Effects of cooperative and competitive classroom environments on the attitudes and achievement of elementary school students engaged in social studies inquiry activities." Journal of Educational Psychology, 65, 402-407.
- Yuker, H. E.; Block, J. R. and Campbell, W. J. 1960. A scale to measure

  attitudes toward disabled persons. Albertson, New York: Human

  Resources Study No. 5.
- Yuker, H. E.; Block, J. R.; and Younng, J. H. 1966. The measurement of attitudes toward disabled persons. Albertson, NY: Human Resources Center.

### Vita

Name: Clarissa D. Jackson Banks

Date of Birth: January 1, 1917

Place of Birth: Washington, D.C.

Education:

1934-38 - Miner Teachers College
Washington, D.C.
Bachelor of Science Degree in
Elementary Education

1966-68 - State University of New York at Potsdam Potsdam, New York Master of Science in Education

1974-84 The College of William and Mary in Virginia
Williamsburg, Virginia
Master of Education in Special Education with Mental Retardation Emphasis
Certificate of Advanced Graduate
Study in Education
Candidate for the Doctor of Education
Degree in Educational Administration,
Special Education

### ABSTRACT

AN EXPERIMENTAL STUDY OF THE EFFECTS OF GOAL INTERDEPENDENCE ON THE ANXIETY LEVELS AND ATTITUDES OF PROSPECTIVE TEACHERS TOWARD VISUALLY IMPAIRED PERSONS

Clarissa D.J. Banks, Ed.D.

The College of William and Mary

in Virginia, December, 1984

Chairman: Professor Louis P. Messier

This study investigated the effects of cooperative game play and structured interview on the anxiety levels and attitudes of prospective teachers toward persons with visual impairments. The major strategy for attitude change was based on Deutsch's theory of cooperation in social interaction utilizing the framework of Johnson and Johnson's social judgment process in conjunction with Kurt Lewin's theory of "reduction of restraining forces."

Forty-five undergraduate education majors were randomly assigned to a control group or two experimental treatment groups for the purpose of modifying their attitudes toward persons with visual impairments.

The experimental conditions involved two groups of 15 prospective teachers each. Each member of group one functioned as a partner of a visually impaired person in playing the electronic game "Simon." They formed a dyad which collaborated to beat "Simon." Members of group two interacted with a visually impaired person during interview sessions which were structured around ten familiar topical area. The experimental treatment involved 20 minutes of social interaction during four interaction sessions within a period of two weeks. The control group experienced no contact with the visually impaired persons.

Pretest-Posttest data were collected using the Attitudes Toward Disabled Persons Scale (ATDP), Forms A and B; the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory, (STAI); Forms X-1 and X-2; semantic differential scales; and a 10 point amount of contact scale.

Data analysis of STAI showed the experimental subjects experienced reduction of discomfortable feelings while interacting with the visually impaired. However, there was insignificant difference between the two groups. Analysis of the ATDP showed a positive shift in attitudes toward persons with physical disabilities.

Similarly, there was unsignificant difference between experimental group changes although both groups exceeded the control group on posttest mean scores. The semantic differential scales indicated close agreement between perceptions of contact and attitudes for both the nondisabled and visually impaired persons.

It appears that the amount and type of contact is crucial to attitude formation and modification. The significant effects of cooperative game play and the structured interview as goal interdependent experiences for positive attitudinal shifts are inconclusive on the basis of the study's findings.

Further study is needed to substantiate the effects of cooperative game and the structured interview as goal interdependent experiences for positive attitude shifts for undergraduate prospective teachers toward persons who have visual impairments.